

UNITED STATES STUDIES CENTRE

THE SPACE BETWEEN ALLIANCE AND SELF-RELIANCE: THE EVOLUTION OF THE AUSTRALIA-US DEFENCE SPACE RELATIONSHIP

DR TRISTAN MOSS | AUGUST 2023





The United States Studies Centre at the University of Sydney is a university-based research centre, dedicated to the rigorous analysis of American foreign policy, economics, politics and culture. The Centre is a national resource, that builds Australia's awareness of the dynamics shaping America – and critically – their implications for Australia.

The Foreign Policy and Defence Program is committed to providing policy-oriented research and analysis on American strategic policy and the United States-Australia alliance, with a focus on developments in the Indo-Pacific. Drawing on the expertise and networks of its researchers, the Program delivers insights and recommendations to a range of stakeholders through policy reports, dialogues, simulations, and outreach. It aims to deepen Australians' understanding of American policy, analyse the alliance in an evolving strategic order, and shape Australian, allied, and partner responses to shared regional challenges.

The Foreign Policy and Defence Program receives funding from the following partners:



Australian Government
Department of Defence





UNITED STATES STUDIES CENTRE

Institute Building (H03), City Rd The University of Sydney NSW 2006 Australia

+612 93517249 us-studies@sydney.edu.au

USSC.EDU.AU







This report was supported by the Australian Government through a Strategic Policy Grant from the Australian Department of Defence (SPGP 2020-106-082). The views expressed herein are those of the author and are not necessarily those of the Australian Government or the Australian Department of Defence.

Research conclusions are derived independently and authors represent their own views, not those of the United States Studies Centre. This report was anonymously peer-reviewed by both internal and external experts.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive summary	3
Acronyms	4
Acknowledgements	5
Introduction	6
1. The long relationship: Australia and the United States in space history	10
2. Space in Australia's national security	15
3. The United States in space	22
4. The relationship in space: The legacy on the ground	28
5. The relationship in space: The alliance as launching pad	35
6. The future	43
Endnotes	48
About the author	56

This publication may be cited as:

Tristan Moss, "The space between alliance and self-reliance: The evolution of the Australia-US defence space relationship," United States Studies Centre at the University of Sydney, August 2023.



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- > No discussion of Australia's involvement in space is complete without reference to the United States, which looms large in Australia's space past and future. No matter what direction Australia seeks in space, the nature of the Australia-United States relationship in space, its drivers, and how it is managed is of crucial importance to how Australia *does* space.
- > The relationship between Australia and the United States in space is founded on a long history in which Australia has leveraged its geography for access to space-based capabilities. This history, its benefits and its inertia wind their way through the current relationship. Any change in Australia's space efforts and any change to the relationship will have to address these elements.
- > The last 10 years have seen Australia slowly centre space in defence thinking, yet despite great fanfare, these steps are best seen as the first among many. Significantly, Australia is still in the process of articulating what it needs in defence space; it must further develop this if it is to best manage and leverage the space relationship with the United States.
- > The United States, long the most significant actor in space, has at the same time increasingly opened its doors to allies in the hitherto closed world of space. This represents opportunities for countries like Australia not just for better access, but also for a greater role in the space partnership.
- > There are two broad types of space engagement between Australia and the United States. The first is based on legacy projects initiated by the United States, epitomised by Pine Gap, and the second is framed around those projects in which Australia seeks its own path in space.
- > These relationships represent a spectrum of interaction in defence space, from which Australia might seek an appropriate way to balance a desire for self-reliance with the expensive nature of space by drawing on American experience and capability.
- > Australia developing its own sovereign capability is not a zero-sum game but instead fits in with US concepts for working with partners to build collective resilience in space.
- > The degree to which Australia seeks its own path in space will be shaped both by its own goals and the challenges inherent in the relationship. As Australia implements its strategy in space, both civil and military, it must address the degree to which the United States allows Australia 'inside the tent' in space and the delicate balance between local development and less resource-intensive options for procurement.

3

ACRONYMS

1RSU: No. 1 Remote Sensor Unit ADF: Australian Defence Force AGO: Australian Geospatial Organisation ASAT: anti-satellite weapons ASA: Australian Space Agency ASD: Australian Signals Directorate ASG: Allied System for Geospatial Intelligence AUKUS: Australia-United Kingdom-United States trilateral security pact AUSMIN: Australia-United States Ministerial Consultations AUSSpOC: Australian Space Operations Centre CIA: Central Intelligence Agency COMINT: communications intelligence CSIS: Center for Strategic and International Studies CSpOC: Combined Space Operations Centre DNI: Director of National Intelligence DRCS: Defence Research Centre Salisbury DSCO: Defence Space Coordinating Office DSR: Defence Strategic Review DSS: Defence Space Strategy DSTO: Defence Science and Technology Organisation DSTG: Defence Science and Technology Group DSU: Defence Strategic Update ELDO: European Launch **Development Organisation** ELINT: electronic intelligence **GEOINT**: geospatial intelligence GPS: Global Positioning System ISR: intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance ITAR: International Traffic in Arms Regulations

JOC: Joint Operations Command

JORN: Jindalee Operational Radar Network

NASA: National Aeronautics and Space Administration NGA: National Geospatial Intelligence Agency NOFORN: Not Releasable to Foreign Nationals NRO: National Reconnaissance Office NSA: National Security Agency PNT: position, navigation and timing RAAF: Royal Australian Air Force RSSC-PAC: United States Regional Communications Support Center-Pacific, Wheeler Army Airfield in Hawaii SATCOM: satellite communications SDA: space domain awareness SIGINT: signals intelligence SSA: space situational awareness SSR: space surveillance radar SST: Space Surveillance Telescope SSU: No. 1 Space Surveillance Unit UHF: ultra-high frequency USSF: United States Space Force VHF: very high frequency WASSSPO: Wide Area and Space Surveillance Systems Program Office WGS: Wideband Global SATCOM WRE: Weapons Research Establishment WRESAT: Weapons Research Establishment Satellite

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am grateful that this report was funded by an Australian Department of Defence Strategic Policy Division Grant in 2020. Not only was the Division helpful, particularly in the context of inevitable COVID-19 disruptions, these grants are a fantastic example of the way in which the Australian Department of Defence seeks out external expertise in academia and works with them to answer specific questions of national interest and build the capacity of Australia's research sector.

The writing of this report was made possible through the assistance of a number of people. Two research assistants, Dr Jessica Urwin and Paul Dalgliesh, did foundational research work. Colleagues at the University of New South Wales, Griffith University and around the country were also generous in their discussions with me during my research. Professor Peter Dean published initial work on Australia's space policy as part of the Black Swan Strategy Papers at the University of Western Australia and has my thanks again for publishing this report at the United States Studies Centre, as well as for being a supportive and encouraging colleague.

I was also lucky enough to be hosted by the Space Policy Institute at George Washington University as part of a Fulbright Scholarship in mid-2022. My thanks to the Fulbright Commission for funding my time in Washington, DC, during which I also researched Australia's civilian space engagement with the United States. In DC, Professor Scott Pace, Professor Henry Hertzfeld and Dr Aaron Bateman were particularly supportive in their discussions of all things space security. Their Institute is truly at the centre of space policy discussions.

At the Australian Embassy in Washington, DC, Lachlan McGovern, Rachel Young and Group Captain Hannah Jude-Smith were generous with their time. American and Australian defence personnel in the United States were similarly welcoming, particularly James Colbert, Wing Commander Richard Harrison and Group Captain Julien Greening. These individuals kindly explained the intricacies of much of the relationship. In Australia, Dr Brett Biddington, Duncan Blake, James Brown, Mick Cook, Colonel Mick Hose, Dr Peter K. Lee, Dr Malcolm Davis, Squadron Leader Rebecca Olsen, Peter Stauffer, Dr Cassandra Steer, and Dr David Stahel were all sources of advice and comment. The report was peer-reviewed by two anonymous reviewers: thanks to both for their comments and suggestions. My thanks also to Rocket Lab for permission to use images from their NRO launches.

As an organisation, the National Aeronautics and Space Administration was also invaluable in helping me understand the broader context of the Australian-United States civilian relationship in space, which is an ever-present background to the defence relationship. My thanks in particular to Assistant Administrator Pamela Melroy, as well as the staff at the Office of International and Interagency Relations, and Dr Steve Garber.

5

INTRODUCTION

In March 2022, the Australian Defence Force (ADF) stood up the Defence Space Command, following trends in the United States, where the United States Space Command and United States Space Force (USSF) were created in 2019. Defence Space Command, and the Space Strategy that it launched at the same time, were a watershed moment in Australian space that marked the emergence of the domain into thinking on defence strategy and everyday business. In this, the decisions taken by the Australian Department of Defence reflect a broader expansion of Australia's space efforts, not least in the 2018 creation of the Australian Space Agency. Nonetheless, while this has seen space enter into the national consciousness like never before. Australia is still in its early days of understanding what it wants from space as a nation.

The Anthony Albanese government's Defence Strategic Review (DSR), the unclassified version of which was released in late April 2023, confirms the new place of space in Australian defence thinking that coalesced over the preceding decade. The Department of Defence has now accepted that space is critical to what it does, rather than one among many options for addressing certain needs. Moreover, the Department of Defence and the government have agreed that Australian control over space capabilities is not just desirable, but worth pursuing. While there is still a long way to go - the ADF's space assets and workforce are small and its conceptual framework is still under development – the creation of Defence Space Command provides Australia with the tools to begin to operate in this new domain. While for much of the Space Age, Australia could



Australian Defence Force and Department of Defence personnel from the Defence Space Command and the Defence Science and Technology Group work alongside an industry team led by SABER Astronautics in the Responsive Space Operations Centre at LOT 14 in Adelaide (Department of Defence)

not justify procuring its own military satellites, the lowering of barriers to space and the increasing number of space actors globally means that it now must contemplate such a move. However, accessing space remains technically difficult and expensive. In the past, Australia has mitigated these barriers by accessing space through and alongside allies, overwhelmingly the United States. Despite a desire for Australian sovereign control over a vital element of its defence, this path remains central to Australian space thinking. This longstanding tension is recognised in the DSR's treatment of space, which states:

As Australia's civil and military space capabilities progress, Defence must consider the level of sovereign capability needs. This must be offset by the cost requirements of such capabilities against opportunities to collaborate with the United States and other partners.¹

No discussion of Australia's involvement in space is complete without reference to the United States, which looms large in Australia's space past and future. The nature of the Australia-US relationship in space, its drivers, and how it is managed is of crucial importance to how Australia does space. Many of Australia's early, and still continuing, forays into space technology and operations were in support of the United States, while space has been used as a medium through which Australia might contribute to the alliance. Australia looks to the United States for technology, experience and space-derived data. At the same time, the United States sees Australia as a smaller partner useful for its geographic position and, increasingly, for its capacity to burden-share and increase space resilience. Indeed, geography is at the very centre of Australia's space history, its relationship with the United States, and where it might go in space. The description of Australia's geography as the "pot of gold at the end of the rainbow" by one senior United States Space Force officer is a testament to this centrality.² It is also a reminder that the space relationship is transactional, and it is American interest in Australia's geography more than anything else that shapes the relationship.

American interest in Australia has allowed for significant Australian access to US space capabilities in certain areas, which can be leveraged as Australia grows its ability to act in the space domain. Indeed, if it is to grow its space capa-

bilities cost-effectively, it must work with partners. There are, however, obstacles to Australian efforts to forge its own path in space in this way. The still-developing Australian strategy in space, both civil and military, the degree to which the United States allows Australia 'inside the tent' in space, and the deli-

NO DISCUSSION OF AUSTRALIA'S INVOLVEMENT IN SPACE IS COMPLETE WITHOUT REFERENCE TO THE UNITED STATES, WHICH LOOMS LARGE IN AUSTRALIA'S SPACE PAST AND ITS FUTURE.

7

cate balance between local development and less resource-intensive options for procurement are all barriers to overcome. Nonetheless, this is not a zero-sum game. Cooperation is an avenue for creating Australia's own space capability, not a limiter of it, if it is done in a nuanced manner that clearly links national objectives with available space options.

How Australia addresses the tension raised in the DSR rests on the answer to a range of guestions. On what foundations does the space relationship between the two countries rest? What is Australia's approach to space in service of its national security? What does it want from space, and what is it willing to achieve? How does this interact with what the United States wants from Australia in space, with American approaches to space, and how is that reconciled? These are not new questions. Importantly, the answers to each are also subject to a broader government understanding of the alliance and Australia's place within it, as well as what national resources it wishes to commit to space in the context of Australia's broader defence needs. These guestions are outside the scope of this report, influenced by economic considerations, the delicate balance between a range of security priorities, and politics. In this way, we should be careful to recognise that space is little different from other policy areas, as much as space advocates might see space as transformative, new and exciting.

AUSTRALIA IS UNLIKELY TO COMPLETELY GO IT ALONE IN SPACE; CONSEQUENTLY, IT WILL HAVE TO DECIDE ON WHICH AREAS IT WANTS TO FOCUS ON AND WHICH CAPABILITIES ARE BETTER SERVED THROUGH COOPERATIVE ARRANGEMENTS WITH OTHERS.

8

As John Sheldon and Colin Gray argue, 'space is a place,' subject to the same mundanities of politics, conflict and cultural perception as other areas of human activity.³

Nonetheless, despite space being a smaller part of broader policy concerns, Australia's future use of space for national security ends is important and necessarily involves the United

States, if only because of how deeply Australia is enmeshed in the American space enterprise. It is here that this report turns its attention to an understanding of the US-Australia relationship in space, its structures, challenges, and future. An understanding of the space relationship assists in laying a foundation for any future effort in space. If Australia continues on its path of developing its own space assets, it will necessarily look to the United States. If Australia decides to develop its own capability to act independently, then the close connection with the United States will need to be navigated and leveraged. Australia is unlikely to completely go it alone in space; consequently, it will have to decide on which areas it wants to focus on and which capabilities are better served through cooperative arrangements with others. Indeed, if Australia expands its space relationships with other nations, there are lessons to be found in the US-Australia relationship. Wherever Australia decides to go in space, Australia's deep reliance on its larger partner ensures that an understanding of the US-Australia relationship is a vital part of the conversation about Australia's future there.

Outline

An examination of the experience of how Australia has sought to balance a desire to be self-reliant and the cost of doing so reveals a range of space engagements with the United States. These reflect the broader context and cost of Australia's defence, its own needs, and the degree to which it has been willing to procure space capabilities through the United States to gain access to technology and capabilities it would have found difficult or impossible to access on its own. Australia has been making these calculations in relation to space for the entire space race, and the answers it has found in relying on the United States continue to shape Australian space activities today (examined in chapter one). This cooperation was born from an Australian interest in alliance maintenance. on the one hand, and the United States' desire to use the geographic position of Australia, on the other hand.

More recently, there has been a shift in Australian thinking on space in the face of a changing space environment and a growing understanding of the domain's importance to Australia's national security (Chapter 2). This has occurred alongside an evolving American desire to include allies in their space endeavours in the pursuit of the benefits of joint planning, resilience and burden-sharing (Chapter 3).

The direction Australia might take in space should be informed by an examination of the wealth of examples of past and current space cooperation. There has been an array of interactions with the United States in space that exist on a spectrum of sovereignty, cost and access to capabilities. There are broadly two types of cooperative space endeavours. The first are 'legacy' arrangements, rooted in a long history of space cooperation (Chapter 4). These were originally built on an American desire to use Australia's favourable geography for its own space ends, and an Australian understanding that, as a result, space could be used as a medium through which to strengthen ties with the United States. Pine Gap, intelligence relationships and the insertion of Australian personnel into American institutions fall within this category.

In the 21st century, new arrangements have been established that better reflect Australian conceptions of how it might use space for its own defence (Chapter 5). These still leverage the relationship with the United States. Cooperative arrangements include cooperation on military communications, space domain awareness and intelligence satellites. In each case, Australia has sought technology and expertise from the United States as a potential first step to developing its own capability. An important part of this is the use Australia makes of the longstanding defence relationship to enhance its own training and experience, by sending personnel to the United States. These relationships offer opportunities for Australia to seek some degree of self-reliance in space but also open up a new avenue of contribution to the alliance through burden-sharing and growing resilience.

Nonetheless, there are challenges to this path. The inertia imposed by legacy forms of interaction in space on the relationship, the complexity of the American space architecture and its hesitancy to change, and crucially the need for Australia to better understand and articulate its needs in space will all shape the relationship. How well Australia deals with these challenges will decide where it goes in space and the degree to which the alliance will be a launching pad for its space future (Chapter 6).

What is space?

At its most basic, 'space is a place,' a unique environment in which humans can act. It is usually defined as 100 kilometres above sea level, where aeroplanes cannot generate lift, and where humans need assistance to survive. 'Space' in popular understanding is made up of different and overlapping areas, such as science, human travel, remote sensing, communications, position, navigation and timing (PNT), command and control and terrestrial infrastructure and launch technology. 'Space' also forms part of other earth-based functions; financial transactions, navigation and weather prediction are common examples.

Photo: An internal view of the telescope inside the dome at Harold E. Holt Satellite Sensor Site facility near Exmouth (Department of Defence)



1. THE LONG RELATIONSHIP: AUSTRALIA AND THE UNITED STATES IN SPACE HISTORY

When the United States Congress passed a motion praising Australia's creation of a space agency in 2018, it was no coincidence that its first page reflected entirely on the two countries' military relationship.⁴ It is impossible to understand any of Australia's space experience, civilian or military, without reference to its longstanding relationship with the United States. Australia's relationship with "great and powerful friends," first the United Kingdom and then the United States, was central to its first foray into space. Indeed, those elements of Australia's space past that are celebrated today would not have been possible without these relationships. This history has a real bearing on Australia's current space trajectory. The current engagement with the United States in defence space is shaped by longstanding historical cooperation on the ground put in place in the late 1960s. Pine Gap and other joint projects with the United States exert a powerful influence over the relationship. Similarly, the interpersonal and institutional relationships on which the space and military relationship rely have been built up over decades.

Space as alliance management: The Cold War

Australia was involved in humanity's efforts to explore and make use of space from the start as a result of its relationships with the United Kingdom and the United States. In 1947, Australia and the United Kingdom jointly formed the Long Range Weapons Research Establishment to research and test rockets and related weapons in Australia. In 1955, the organisation became the Weapons Research Establishment (WRE), based at Salisbury outside Adelaide and Woomera, in the South Australian desert. At Woomera, the two countries made use of the world's largest rocket range to test a variety of weapons, particularly guided missiles. Woomera was seen by the Australian Government not just as a source of weapons technology, but as a crucial part of Australia's contribution to the defence of the British Commonwealth. Britain had hoped to test intercontinental ballistic missiles at Woomera, but these were cancelled just before the first flight. In place of this project, Australia joined the European Launch Development Organisation (ELDO) which tested the Europa rocket at Woomera during the 1960s.⁵ While civilian in nature, the Australian Government was interested in ELDO largely because it kept Woomera in operation, rather than because it explicitly desired to be part of the launcher project.⁶

American interest in Australia as a space partner from the mid-1950s, by contrast, began with civilian space. Nonetheless, this interest was a reflection of broader geopolitical concerns within a United States grappling with the Soviet Union. In turn, Australia saw American interest in terms of its efforts to build a closer relationship with the Western superpower with whom it had signed the ANZUS Treaty in 1951. Indeed, it was Australia that first offered to host American military tracking stations at the 1956 ANZUS Council, although this offer was not taken up.⁷ In 1957, the year the Soviet Union launched the world's first satellite, Australia was approached by American scientists hoping to place satellite ground stations in Australia, to which the Menzies government agreed.8

The first ground station was followed by a number of others during the 1950s and 1960s. Whether military or civilian, all were seen by the government and defence planners overwhelmingly in terms of strengthening the alliance with the United States. The same applied to the range of cooperative testing conducted at Woomera. The most well-known, Project Sparta, saw a surplus American Redstone rocket launch Australia's first satellite, the Weapons Research Establishment Satellite (WRESAT). Here, space was largely perceived as the medium in which Australia sought to encourage United States interest. In the words of the Defence and Exter-

UNITED STATES STUDIES CENTRE | FOREIGN POLICY AND DEFENCE PROGRAM

THE SPACE BETWEEN ALLIANCE AND SELF-RELIANCE: THE EVOLUTION OF THE AUSTRALIA-US DEFENCE SPACE RELATIONSHIP

nal Affairs Ministers in 1966, Alan Fairhall and Paul Hasluck, respectively, this interest was to be encouraged not only when there was a direct scientific or defence benefit to Australia, but also in all those areas that the United States saw as important, "irrespective of their potential benefit to the Commonwealth."⁹

Figure 1. Key milestones in space in Australia's defence

1955	Weapons Research Establishment created at Woomera and Salisbury,
	South Australia
1957	First American tracking station established, Woomera
1967	Launch of Australia's first satellite, WRESAT
1970	Joint Facility Pine Gap becomes operational
1979	Shoal Bay Receiving Station established
1981	First ground terminal for the US Defence Satellite Communications system opened,
	Watsonia, Victoria
1981	First satellite communications on RAN ships
1988	First Australian trial of Global Positioning System
1993	Australian Defence Satellite Communications Station, Korajena opened
1995	Formation of the Defence Space Directorate
2007	Australia joins Wideband Global SATCOM; first satellite launched
2009	Defence White Paper identifies space as an area of strategic interest
2010	'Space' first mentioned in Australia-US Ministerial Consultations (AUSMIN)
2018	Creation of the Australian Space Agency
2022	Space Command created, first Australian Defence Space Strategy



Working on WRESAT at the University of Adelaide (Photo courtesy of Prof John Carver, Department of Defence)

"Suitable pieces of real estate": Pine Gap

Australia began its relationship with US defence space programs in earnest during the 1960s. Indeed, the US Department of Defense and other agencies have had a presence in Australia without break since that decade. The first such support was given through the hosting of a ground station for the Transit navigational satellite program, which supported US Navy ballistic missile submarines.¹⁰ In the 1960s, Australia agreed to one of its most recognisable, important and controversial defence engagements with the United States with the establishment of Joint Facility Pine Gap, which was negotiated in 1966 and opened in 1970. This station and others, such as Joint Defence Facility Nurrungar, were essential to American intelligence gathering and ballistic missile early warning and were greeted with interest by an Australian Government keen to encourage a stronger US relationship.



Joint Facility Pine Gap (WikiCommons)

Pine Gap was established to support a joint Central Intelligence Agency (CIA) and National Reconnaissance Office (NRO) satellite program codenamed Rhyolite (later Aquacade), which intercepted telemetry from Soviet and Chinese missile tests and very high frequency (VHF) and ultra-high frequency (UHF) communications. Nurrungar served the US Air Force Defense Support Program, which provided early warning for Soviet missile launches through geosynchronous satellites, the first of which was launched in 1970.¹¹ Pine Gap and Nurrungar also had a role in enhancing American offensive nuclear power, through the provision of targeting information.¹² The United States' interest in Australia as a site for these stations was the same as for NASA tracking stations: Australia was situated favourably in the southern hemisphere. In addition, situated deep within the Australian landmass, the position of these stations made them largely immune to seaborne jamming, compared with other sites in the Pacific.¹³ This made Australia a "suitable piece of real estate," in the late Australian scholar Desmond Ball's famous characterisation of this relationship.14

On the operational level, Australia was interested in both the intelligence collected at Pine Gap and ensuring an appropriate level of participation in the facilities. While the CIA was willing to give Australia access to intelligence products and raw data, it was less interested in Australian access to the entire facility.¹⁵ Indeed, in a 1966 memorandum to the Secretary of State, one American official's description of the base during the negotiation phase reflected American views on its own primacy in the relationship: "Although the facility will ostensibly be a joint operation, it will in fact be financed and managed almost entirely by the United States. Australia will supply the land and certain services."¹⁶ This attitude was reflected in the initial reluctance to include Australians in the more sensitive areas of Pine Gap, not least by obscuring the ratio of Americans to Australians

by including gardeners and housekeepers in the figures, although Australian participation would increase over time.¹⁷

Space in the background: 1970s to the 2000s

From the 1970s to the early 2000s, the Australian Government considered space as a means to other ends rather than a policy area in and of itself. It sought to meet its needs by buying capabilities off the shelf but did not seek to build up a space sector. Within the Department of Defence, Australia was also a consumer of space. While the ADF used space to support its activities, it was content to meet its needs by accessing space through allies and the commercial sector. Space was seen in terms of its supporting function, rather than as a domain in its own right in which the ADF might operate. Nor was space a key part of the Department of Defence's strategic thinking or force structure priority during the 1980s and 1990s.¹⁸ Not mentioned at all in the 1976 Defence White Paper, space itself was also absent from the 1987 White Paper; Pine Gap was referenced, but in terms of the station's objectives rather than the medium in which it occurred.¹⁹ Space was more prominent in the 1994 White Paper, with Defence noting that the lowered cost of space assets warranted an "examination" into what "may well become a cost-effective means of meeting national surveillance and communications needs."²⁰ That the White Paper discussed space as one of the "available options" reflected the place of space in Defence thinking: useful, but only insofar as it was one of many paths to a specific goal, not a domain warranting Australian attention.

There were organisational changes from the 1970s as well. In 1975, with the closure of the cooperative project at Woomera, defence space research was transferred to the Defence Science and Technology Organisation (DSTO) under the Department of Defence and the engagement with NASA was transferred to the Space Projects Branch at the Department of Science. DSTO became Defence Science and Technology Group (DSTG) in 2015. The Weapons Research Establishment continued as a separate organisation, renamed Defence Research Centre Salisbury (DRCS) until it too was transferred to DSTO in 1980.²¹

Long before Defence Space Command, Defence was alive to the balance between cost and sovereignty inherent in space capabilities. For instance, in an early assessment of military communications satellites, it acknowledged that while it was in the country's interest to maintain control over its own communications,

wherever they may be based, the sheer cost was prohibitive, particularly when cooperation with the United States was an option. Besides, the investigating committee found the risk was not so much denial of access as being relegated to

LONG BEFORE DEFENCE SPACE COMMAND, DEFENCE WAS ALIVE TO THE BALANCE BETWEEN COST AND SOVEREIGNTY INHERENT IN SPACE CAPABILITIES.

second-tier status in the event of an emergency.²² By the late 1970s, the Department of Defence had agreed to use the government-owned AUSSAT communications satellite for some of its needs, although it later lost interest in further iterations because of the cost and concerns around working with a civilian system.²³

The first sustained use of military satellite communications came with the construction of a ground terminal for the US Defense Satellite Communications System in Victoria, later supplemented by commercial links. The Global Positioning System (GPS) was also first trialled by the ADF in 1988.²⁴ Operation Desert Storm during the Gulf War in 1991 has been described as the "first space war" because of the centrality of space assets to combat.²⁵ Yet, even as the ADF's access to space-based information and



Australia's AUSSAT communications satellite is deployed from the payload bay of the space shuttle Discovery (NASA)

capabilities grew during the 1990s, only a few defence planners addressed the role of space in Australia's defence. Australia sought space capabilities to fill specific needs, and the reliance on the United States continued unexamined. In 1992, Ball wrote of "a lack of any single coherent or comprehensive Defence perspective on space matters – let alone any single Defence focal point."²⁶

One exception to the use of space was in the creation of sovereign-controlled signals intelligence capabilities at the Shoal Bay Receiving Station outside Darwin in 1979. One of this facility's functions was the interception of communications from Indonesian satellites. This was augmented by the opening of the Australian Defence Satellite Communications Station at

Korajena, outside Geraldton, Western Australia. This site also collected and continues to collect intelligence from the satellites under whose orbit it sits. Both of these sites are entirely Australian-managed, with the site at Korajena feeding into the Five Eyes intelligence network.27 While information from Shoal Bay is likely also shared, in 2000, shortly after the Five Eyes relationship was publicly revealed, it was reported that Australia was not sharing raw intelligence data from Shoal Bay with partners.²⁸ Australia is often portrayed as a latecomer and slow-mover when it comes to space. In the case of Shoal Bay, however, the country not only built its own facility but held the information it produced close to its chest. Here, in the tensions with Indonesia and the perceived Australian need for intelligence on its nearest neighbour, it is possible to see Australia's threshold for embarking on its own space efforts.

During the 1990s there were at least 12 broad areas within Defence that had some interest or oversight over space policy, capabilities, planning and acquisition, in addition to individual service units with interest in space. While coordination was good, "there was no machinery for reconciling the diversity of interests and goals."29 This ad hoc arrangement was in part addressed by the creation of a Defence Space Directorate, which by the early 2000s served to coordinate all things space, excluding policy. This move reflected a growing acceptance in the Department of Defence of what space could do for the ADF, and a diminishing of the view that engaging with space was simply too expensive.³⁰ Nonetheless, space was mentioned only tangentially in the 2000 White Paper, and largely in terms of cooperative programs and broader technological, rather than space, development.³¹ Space was there, but it was not seen as an area of defence interest in its own right and with few exceptions, was assessed on an as-needed, off-the-shelf, basis through the United States.

2. SPACE IN AUSTRALIA'S NATIONAL SECURITY

The decade and a half to 2023 was a period of transition in the use of space in Australia's defence. Australia's engagement with national security space grew in pace from the mid-2000s, culminating in Australia well and truly embracing space as a vital domain of national security, albeit while remaining in the early stages of strategy and capability development. It also saw the Department of Defence articulate what it wanted in space, rather than simply which individual space capabilities it required. As discussed in Chapter 5, this resulted in a shift from legacy space cooperation arrangements begun at the instigation of the United States to new avenues of cooperation that saw Australia use the alliance to build its own defence space capability.

The increasing reliance on space in Australia, the development of a nascent space industry, greater commercial and strategic competition in space, and subsequent public and government appreciation of these issues spurred change.³² There was no single reason for the growth in Australia Government and defence interest in space, but rather a "coalescence of events and activities" that saw a departure from the status guo of space as a useful, but background, domain.³³ The first step was perhaps, in retrospect, the 2008 Senate inquiry into Australia's space science and industry, titled Lost in Space.³⁴ While not the driver of significant change itself, this inquiry marked the start of a slow development in the discussion of space as both a national interest and integrated into a wide range of national activities. However, this occurred in fits and starts and, in 2023, is still very much uncompleted. In the Department of Defence, these changes were most evident at the strategy level, through White Papers and public messaging on space domestically and internationally. For Australian civilian space, the creation of the Australian Space Agency (ASA) in 2018 established a coordinating body for space policy and helped to focus public attention on space. Nonetheless, the place of the

ASA within the Department of Industry, Science and Resources reflects the agency's focus on industry, and the *Australian Civil Space Strategy* 2019–2028 emphasises jobs and the commercial benefits of space. Crucially, despite the growth of interest in space, as of 2023 there is no national space strategy that approaches space from a whole-of-nation perspective and bridges the civil-military divide in space, and there is inadequate conversation on Australia's needs in space that are based on rigorous analysis rather than enthusiasm for all things space.

Organisationally within the Department of Defence, the shift in perception of space took almost a decade to translate into the creation of structures designed to oversee the ADF's approach to the domain. The issues that have plagued civil and military space activities – lack of a strategy, fractured organisations, the dearth of a space workforce, and others - have not been solved. However, in 2023, Australia's needs in space are being more prominently discussed within the Department of Defence and in public, while the organisational tools are starting to be put in place to translate strategy into operation. It is this translation, from ideas to outcomes, that will shape Australia's future in space, and the balance between local development and international collaboration.

The first steps towards space as a focus: 2009–10

The 2009 Defence White Paper, the first since 2000, was the first to note that space itself, rather than the capabilities that happened to reside there, was an area of importance and interest.³⁵ Part of fostering the Department of Defence's space capabilities was 'self-reliance,' alongside the acknowledgement that the sheer cost of space-based assets would require international collaboration.³⁶ Australia's relationship with the United States and its potential future was made

clear: "We rely on the United States for much of our space advantage, but we should also seek ways to develop our nascent but growing expertise in space capabilities."³⁷

It was telling that the Australia-United States Ministerial Consultations (AUSMIN) were the second site of enhanced messaging around the importance of space to Australia. In 2010, space was given a prominence it had not enjoyed previously in these discussions, and both Australia and the United States expressed concern in their joint communique about "the increasingly interdependent, congested, and contested nature

FROM 2010, SPACE WAS GIVEN A PROMINENCE IT HAD NOT ENJOYED PREVIOUSLY IN THESE DISCUSSIONS.

of outer space."³⁸ One result of Australian and American thinking was the release of a Space Situational Awareness Partnership Statement of Principles and a joint statement on space security that acknowledged the crucial nature of satellites to defence

activities.³⁹ This close cooperation was continued in the 2012 AUSMIN meeting. There, Australia and the United States signed a Memorandum of Understanding in relation to space, committing to a joint facility in Australia, in exchange for the transfer of a space radar and space telescope to Australia.

Space structures within the ADF coalesced more slowly than higher-level messaging. Despite the tentative moves towards better integration of space across the Department of Defence, an ADF Space Review, commissioned by the Chiefs of Staff Committee, found that across the Department of Defence, there was a lack of understanding of space, fragmented and uncoordinated management, and a lack of a space culture or policy. Following this review, the Defence Space Coordinating Office (DSCO) was established as a joint office with ADF HQ in September 2006. DSCO's mission was to act as "a Defence-wide coordination, monitoring and consideration" of all things space.⁴⁰ Space was also integrated into operations. In the late 2000s, the Department of Defence created the Joint Space Operations Cell within Joint Operations Command (JOC), which then became the Australian Space Operations Centre (AUSSpOC). In its early days, AUSSpOC had a staff of just 14 and focused on command and control of space operations in support of JOC's wider responsibilities. The Centre also acted as a conduit to American and allied space commands. AUSSpOC is also envisaged as a repository of space expertise within JOC, available to provide the Chief of Joint Operations with advice on space issues.⁴¹

From passive to active space actor: White Papers, Defence Strategic Update and AUKUS

The 2013 Defence White Paper noted that a secure nation was reliant upon "assured access to space systems," pointing to a need for both self-reliance as well as cooperation.⁴² The White Paper also emphasised the alliance with the United States to a greater extent than its 2009 predecessor, while also referring to the need for independent or self-reliant capabilities.⁴³ The 2013 White Paper's view of space reflected an increasing understanding within the Department of Defence of space's importance not only to its own needs but also to the growing competitiveness of a congested domain and the "profoundly dual use" nature of the environment.44 Nonetheless, the Department of Defence's space policy continued to "lack coherence."45 Only slight changes were made in the space organisation side of the house: after the 2014 Defence First Principles Review, DSCO was moved to the Vice Chief of the Defence Force Division.

The 2016 Defence White Paper represented a further shift in the gradual process of Australian defence space thinking, moving Australia away from merely accessing space services through others, to assessing what local capability it could



Deputy Prime Minister and Minister for Defence, the Honourable Richard Marles MP, and the Minister for Defence Industry, Minister for International Development and the Pacific, the Honourable Pat Conroy MP with Chief Defence Scientist, Defence Science and Technology Group, Professor Tanya Monro (Department of Defence)

purchase or create.⁴⁶ The 2016 Defence White Paper identified space as one of six themes that the Department of Defence was to pursue. In the White Paper, the then-Minister for Defence, Marise Payne, committed to "invest in modern space and cyber capabilities and the infrastructure, information and communications systems that support defence capability."⁴⁷ She noted that "[n]ew and complex non-geographic security threats in cyberspace and space will be an important part of our future security environment."⁴⁸

As part of the recommendations from the White Paper, the Department of Defence created the Information Warfare Division within the Joint Capabilities Group in 2017, which included space, although space received less attention than did the Division's cyber-focus. The period after the 2016 White Paper saw the Australian Government announce a series of sovereign space projects, designed to enhance Australia's ability to make its own choices in space. Perhaps the most crucial of these is Joint Project 9102, which sees Australia acquiring a defence satellite communications system.⁴⁹ In 2017 the government announced that it would seek its own intelligence satellite, under Defence Project 799.⁵⁰

The 2020 Defence Strategic Update (DSU) was intended to outline Australia's responses to the challenges that had arisen in the four years since the 2016 White Paper; in space, this meant still more emphasis on the importance of the domain to the ADF. The DSU stressed that space was "critical to ADF warfighting effectiveness, situational awareness and...communications."⁵¹ As a result, the Department of Defence saw a need to increase its space capabilities and work more closely with industry and the Australian Space Agency. Specific changes were laid out in the Force Structure Plan, including enhancing Australia's space communications, improving space domain awareness and investing in terrestrial operations in contested space, namely space control.⁵² The formal recognition of space as an operational domain of vital importance to Australia and a domain in which free and uncontested access was not a given represented a significant step from the 2016 White Paper. However, the absence of a Department of Defence space strategy in the public domain created an "information vacuum" in discussions of Australian defence space policy.⁵³ One significant change came in July 2021 when the government stated that it was exploring space



Personnel take up position in the Space Operations Section of the No. 1 Remote Sensor Unit at RAAF Base Edinburgh (Department of Defence)

18

electronic warfare capabilities under Defence Project 9358.⁵⁴

The September 2021 announcement of the trilateral AUKUS security pact reaffirmed much of Australia's pre-existing perception that its security is best met through a close relationship with the United States and the United Kingdom.⁵⁵ While space is explicitly not part of the AUKUS relationship (none of its 17 working groups covers space, at least not publicly), the focus of the relationship on high technology such as cyber, hypersonics and submarines makes it a strong avenue for space cooperation.⁵⁶ The 2021 AUSMIN Joint Communique, released on the same day as the announcement of AUKUS, reinforced and detailed the relationship in space, with the two countries presenting the alliance as a means by which to "ensure a safe, stable, and secure space domain."57 The Joint Communique also made references to the development of a Space Framework Agreement between the United States and Australia, which would facilitate interaction between the two countries on all the different elements of space activities. The 2022 AUSMIN Joint Communique also further committed the two countries to enhancing "space cooperation and space domain awareness and strengthen assured access."58

Although the high-technology-focused AUKUS agreement lays a strong foundation for space cooperation, little detail has been forthcoming.⁵⁹ Moreover, the agreement centres on the transfer of technology and know-how between the three nations (for Australia, this flow will be overwhelm-ingly one-way). Aside from the challenge of delivering submarines and other capabilities within a tight timeframe and stretched industry capacity, the barriers of US export controls that have long bedevilled cooperation in this area heighten the "risk that AUKUS will meet the same disappointing fate" as other similar efforts to facilitate the transfer of technology.⁶⁰

A structure and a strategy: Defence Space Command

Not only is the creation of Defence Space Command a vital milestone in the ADF's management of its space capabilities and future, but it is also symbolic of the place now afforded to space in its own right in Australia's defence thinking. The Command provides a repository of expertise, a point of advocacy and centralisation of policy, capability management and analysis, and a single point of contact for working with allies. Like the Australian Space Agency, the creation of the Command signals to the public, the ADF and allies that space has a serious part to play in Australia's defence and has the potential to act as a lightning rod for thinking around space, whereas before there was no public face for the domain.

At the same time as it launched Space Command, the ADF released its 'Space Strategy' and 'Space Power Manual.' To say these documents were long overdue is an understatement. The Space Strategy is the first stand-alone Department of Defence treatment of space and its importance to Australia's national security. While there have been internal considerations of the space domain, the unclassified nature of this strategy will address a lack of broader coherence within the Department of Defence and across government and will aid in the Strategy's goal of growing understanding of space. Nonetheless, the Strategy is but the first articulation of Australia's approach to defence space, where before there was none. The broad nature of the document, and the absence of space expertise in the ADF that it rightly highlights, means that the Strategy represents the first of many steps.

The Space Strategy's goal is to identify how it will achieve the space missions outlined in the 2020 Defence Strategic Update, and how it will do so with the capabilities planned for in the 2020 Force

Structure Plan. In this way, the Space Strategy answers the question of how the Department of Defence will use space within the umbrella of its broader strategy. However, the capabilities it will use to do so have already been identified; what will hopefully be the final time Australia's space capability cart is put before its space strategy horse. The Space Strategy focuses on five lines of effort: enhancing Defence's space capability, integrating across government and with allies, growing the nation's understanding of the criticality of space, advancing Australia's sovereign space capability, and ensuring a coherent, efficient and effective use of space.⁶¹ Like cyber, the plan is for Space Command to grow as a new capability in the ADF; as of 2022, there are just over 100 personnel within the Command, many of whom are contractors.

The Strategy directly contrasts Australia's lack of sovereign capability and reliance on space with the view that space is increasingly congested and contested. Assuring Australian access to space is at its forefront, and this can be achieved through partners or alone. The Strategy is clear about the importance of these partnerships and centres them in its appreciation of Australian access to space. Far more than preceding policies and announcements, however, is the clarity with which the Department of Defence has acknowledged that there are limits to what it can achieve in Australian interests solely through cooperation with partners.⁶² The Strategy also acknowledges alternative routes to space security and advocates for diplomatic efforts to regulate space.63 This is a sign of nuance and maturity in the new organisation, as well as an acknowledgement of Australia's reliance on international law and norms, given its light weight as a space power. As a latecomer to space, the Department of Defence also leaves the door open to new approaches to space, such as small satellites and "plug and play" payloads.64



Senior Researcher Dr Jason F. Alvino and Defence Space Command, Space Control Group Coordinator Squadron Leader Justin Hill preparing the DSTG 50cm SDA Telescope for collecting observations of satellites and debris in orbit around earth (Department of Defence)

The release of an Australian Space Power Manual concurrent with the Space Strategy is the first official discussion of space power and Australia, although as an introductory document, it is general and aimed at a broad military audience. Its existence is a direct attempt to address longstanding concerns that there is a lack of understanding of space matters within the Department of Defence. Setting out to explain and shape how Australia uses space for its national security, it defines space power as one part of military power, and "the total strength of a nation's ability to conduct and influence activities to, in, through and from space to achieve its objective."65 Its view of space power is pragmatic, emphasising that from the ADF's standpoint, all domains are joint. This is a recognition of Australia's relative lack of weight in space combined with the fact that even the major players in space do not have the power in space for it to be decisive on its own. Four roles are envisaged for space power in Australia: Space Domain Awareness, space control, support to the joint force, and space logistics. Nonetheless, the document is relatively brief and light on engagement with the growing field of space strategy. Further conceptual thinking about Australia and its role in space is needed as part of a broader whole-of-government approach to space.

Defence Strategic Review 2023

The 2023 Defence Strategic Review (DSR) reflected and built on the newfound place of space in Australian defence thinking, rather than drastically changing it. The DSR itself is the most significant reconceptualisation of Australian defence posture in more than three decades. Where before space was seen in terms

of support for other domains, actions in and through space are now more firmly seen as an important focus for the ADF. The Review also re-emphasises the centrality of the relationship between the United States and Australia, stating that the "United States will become even more important in the coming decades" and Australia should seek greater cooperation in science, technology and industry, which is particularly relevant in a field such as space.⁶⁶

The DSR is clear in its recommendation that Australia should focus on communications in space, as well as "capability assurance." Neither is surprising as a direction. The communications emphasis reflects the criticality of this area first identified in the 1970s; the need for military satellite communications has only increased since. Equally these assets will be subject to increased threats as the number of actors in space, and their capabilities, increases. Finally, choosing two areas on which to focus in space reflects Australia's finite resources.

Both communications and capability assurance foci are the subject of Department of Defence projects that depart from the approach that saw Australia as a space consumer, discussed further in Chapter 5. Here, the DSR also raised concerns about how Space Command procures space capability, highlighting a mismatch between the pace of technological development and an overly slow procurement process. It advocated for Space Command to move to the Joint Capabilities Group (which occurred in July 2023), the creation of a centralised capability and management function, and importantly, the creation of a means by which to produce a trained space workforce within the Department of Defence. Reflecting calls by a number of commentators for a national space plan, the DSR also recognises that space is a whole-of-government issue.⁶⁷

At the same time as centring space within the DSR, the Albanese government redeployed funding from Australia's civil space sector to other budget priorities, cutting the \$1.2 billion National Space Mission for Earth Observation, along with funding for spaceport construction and other programs.⁶⁸ Funding for defence satellites and space facilities has remained. While many advocates for space activities in Australia decried the move, seeing it as a lack of government foresight, this is in keeping with the calculations of cost against national need long made by Australian governments. National security has always been at the forefront of Australia's interests in space, while the arguments for developing a national space industry are less persuasive, not least because concerns over the government's 2023 funding cuts show that this sector requires significant government support to be viable. The Australian Government has long been aware of the utility of space and the movement of funding away from space is not a renunciation of space's usefulness. Rather these funding cuts might be seen as a shifting of the threshold at which the government believes Australia should develop its own capability rather than relying on others. After all, this is not the only means by which to access these services. While perhaps cautious, Australia's relatively slow path to developing its space power is nonetheless reflective of a governmental understanding of the country's limited resources and its access to the far greater space expertise, capability and power of partners, not least the United States.

3. THE UNITED STATES IN SPACE

The United States is central to how a number of countries think about space, not least Australia. The United States is the largest player in space, shaping technology, law, cultural perceptions of space and, of course, the security environment. Not only is the United States the source of most of Australia's current space capabilities, but US industry and technology are also likely to be at the forefront of any Australian space

THE CREATION OF THE UNITED STATES SPACE FORCE SEEMED TO SOME TO REPRESENT A FOREGROUNDING OF THE MILITARY ASPECTS OF SPACE, AT THE INEVITABLE EXPENSIVE OF PEACEFUL COOPERATION IN SPACE. expansion. The United States has its own approaches to space in service of its national interests, shaped by a desire to be the preeminent global space power and an understanding that space is crucial to its national security. As a close ally and junior partner, Australia will seek to follow, complement, and leverage

these approaches. How Australia will do this is shaped by a growing US interest in international engagement with partners in space in service of its national security but hampered by the limitations of legacy structures and institutions.

National security at the centre: United States space history

For the United States, space is inherently linked to national identity. For many Americans, space is both a reflection of national power and the strength of the US democratic and economic system, as well as a vital cornerstone of national security.⁶⁹ US space strategy was born during the competition of the Cold War, with the country using both civilian and military means to establish a pre-eminent position in space. NASA, established in 1958, is as much a part of the United States' national security as its extensive military space program, with space maintaining a "remarkably consistent" position of importance in the country's national security strategy.⁷⁰ After an initial flurry of interest in space as the ultimate high ground and in putting uniforms in space, a desire to limit the extraordinary cost of a space arms race led to a degree of strategic restraint in US defence space policy. While there was a huge investment in military space capabilities, these were overwhelmingly passive rather than offensive in nature.⁷¹

There was a change in the tone of US security policy after the September 11 attacks in 2001 and in response to the growth of Chinese space capability during the first decade of the 21st century which shifted the strategic space environment for the United States. The Bush administration led a shift in the country's approach to space security, in which the United States moved towards a more unilateralist approach in space that privileged military considerations above civil considerations and the United States above others in messaging about space.⁷² The Obama administration took a more "restraintist approach" to space security after 2008, seeking more international cooperation and less of the now-dropped 'space dominance' focus that had been sought under Bush.⁷³ The growing competition in space afforded by the lowering of barriers to access to space saw a renewed US interest in cooperation. In this way, the 2010 National Space Policy emphasised that space was a shared environment, in which adherence to shared norms helped ensure the security of all actors.⁷⁴ The 2011 National Security Space Strategy likewise saw cooperation with allies discussed as an important part of US space security, in direct contrast to the little attention previously paid to allies in the space sphere.⁷⁵

The belligerent and isolationist rhetoric of the Trump administration worried US partners in space. The creation of the United States Space Force (USSF) seemed to some to represent a foregrounding of the military aspects of space, at the inevitable expense of peaceful cooperation in space. Equally, many of the cooperative initiatives begun under the Obama administration continued or were expanded under his successor, such as the Combined Space Operations Centre, discussed further below.

Space and national security in the United States today

Unlike Australia, the United States has a space policy that links the myriad aspects of its space activities and decision-making. The United States Government's overarching guidance on space is clear, direct and truly whole-of-government. Written under the Trump administration but accepted by the Biden administration (one of the few such policies), the National Space Policy recognises that US space activities encompass "three distinct but interdependent sectors: commercial. civil. and national security," explicitly cross-sector guidelines alongside sector-specific guidelines.⁷⁶ International cooperation is also a key part of the policy. Since NASA's creation, the role of space in diplomacy has been stated explicitly and interwoven within US policy, a recent exemplar being the Artemis Accords (which Australia signed in 2020). By contrast, while relationships are key to Australian uses of space, they are not integrated into its civil strategy other than as a way to further industrial growth.

The June 2020 Defence Space Strategy (DSS) sets out how the United States seeks to ensure its defence in and through space over the next ten years. The DSS states that the United States' goals are to ensure that space is "secure, stable and accessible," that the use of space is underpinned by "comprehensive military strength," and that the US military can use space to employ its national power. The DSS has three objectives, through which it will achieve these aims: maintaining space superiority, providing support to national, joint and combined space operations, and ensuring space stability. There is an emphasis on US space superiority and leadership, but not as much as might be expected from a document written under the Trump administration. Allies are important within the Strategy, although the United States is still firmly the leader of any action.

US national security space structures

The American national security space structure is large, complex and spread across a variety of agencies, representing a challenge for smaller space actors interacting with the United States.



Seal of the Combined Space Operations Center



Seal of the Combined Force Space Component Command

Figure 2. US space warfighting architecture



Source: https://media.defense.gov/2022/May/02/2002988204/-1/-1/0/220502-F-FE269-001.JPG

The most well-known is the USSF which organises, equips and trains space units to serve US interests in space, such as through satellites and ground stations. USSF generates forces for the combatant commander, principally Space Command, which has command and control of space operations (that is, above 100km) and provides space services to the other 10 combatant commands.

Yet, responsibility for certain aspects of US defence space activities is spread throughout other agencies, which can make the relationship between smaller countries such as Australia difficult to manage. The Office of the Director of National Intelligence (DNI) has responsibility for intelligence sharing, much of it derived from space, and the National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency (NGA) oversees space imagery and training.⁷⁷ Each branch of the armed services also has its own space commands. The National Reconnaissance Office (NRO), established in 1961 but only publicly acknowledged in 1992, also plays a significant role. The NRO is responsible for the development, acquisition, launch and operation of US Intelligence, Surveillance and Reconnaissance (ISR) satellites, and the provision of satellite intelligence to other US agencies, such as the National Security Agency (NSA).⁷⁸

Increasingly looking outwards: US cooperation in defence space

Cooperation with partners is a growing element of US national security space policy. Before 2010, for instance, national space policy made no mention of the benefits of bringing allies more closely into certain aspects of the US military space program.⁷⁹ Historically, American interest had been more in accessing favourable sites for its own facilities than in engaging in cooperative arrangements with partners. The lead the United States enjoyed in space over other nations, and its partners' willingness to let the United States bear that burden, also contributed to its unilateral approach.

Shifts in who has access to space, and to what extent - the cliched congested, competitive and contested – have pushed the United States to consider working with allies more closely. This is particularly the case as a number have developed significant space capabilities, particularly among Europe's larger countries, as well as Japan and South Korea. These countries are also willing and capable of contributing funds to work cooperatively, offering more expansive outcomes than the United States might have been able to achieve alone.⁸⁰ The growth in commercial space, too, has allowed broader access to space than before, and has had the effect of "reshaping traditional definitions of space power." This in turn expands the number of potential partners and potential avenues for partnership for the United States.⁸¹ For Australia, there has been an important shift in the United States' approach to it as a space partner from simply coveting its geographic position (although this is still the most important aspect of the space relationship). Instead, Australia and allies like it are now potential partners who might contribute to US efforts in space in a variety of ways.

International cooperation is now an important part of US space strategy and operations. In 2014, the 'Five Eyes Combined Space Operations Initiative' was launched in a joint statement by the five nations, following two years of trialling the initiative.⁸² This arrangement saw increased sharing of not just space-derived intelligence but also information about the space environment and objects within it.⁸³ The 2017 Department of Defense International Space Cooperation Strategy detailed the Department's approach to "invigorating cooperation and collaboration with trusted allies and partners."⁸⁴ The strategy acknowledged the importance of "leveraging allies' and partners' capabilities" to enhance "space mission assurance" and build interoperability across domains.⁸⁵ The strategy is also clear in its goals to encourage and assist allies to develop, procure and maintain space capabilities that "augment" or "complement" the interests of the United States in space. One goal is the production of a "common policy, strategy, and

operational framework for the use of space in dissuading and deterring adversaries, to de-escalate crises, and to ensure coalition success should deterrence fail."⁸⁶

More broadly, the concept of 'integrated deterrence,' the latest new term central to the 2022 National Defense Strategy, the Nuclear Posture Review and

the Missile Defence Review, emphasises coordinated planning between US government agencies and with allies and partners.⁸⁷ In this way, the National Defense Strategy also emphasises working with partners. It emphasised interoperability, coalitions (and enablers), and combined and collaborative force planning. Importantly, the Strategy also recognised some of the barriers to working with allies and acknowledged the importance of sovereignty to those who work alongside the United States. It also addressed institutional barriers to collective planning, information sharing, intelligence and the all-important controls on exports.⁸⁸ In space as in other areas of defence, the network of allies available to the United States represents an advantage not available to its primary potential adversaries, China and Russia, and offers an avenue to a wider array of space assets, more resilient systems, access to favourable geography, joint planning and the shaping of international norms around space.

HISTORICALLY, AMERICAN INTEREST HAD BEEN MORE IN ACCESSING FAVOURABLE SITES FOR ITS OWN FACILITIES THAN IN ENGAGING IN COOPERATIVE ARRANGEMENTS WITH PARTNERS.



Squadron Leader Jamiee Maika of the Royal Australian Air Force operating at the CSpOC at Vandenberg Air Force Base, California, August 2019 (United States Space Force)

The International Traffic in Arms Regulations (ITAR) regulatory regime plays an important role in the way in which the United States interacts with other nations. The ITAR regime was introduced in 1975 to limit the transfer of certain arms and associated technologies. In 1999, fears over nuclear, satellite and rocket secrets making their way to potential adversaries saw ITAR significantly strengthened. This caused a significant decline in the US share of the satellite market, from 75 per cent to just 45 per cent, as customers sought less restricted products elsewhere, thereby diversifying the market and access to space.⁸⁹ ITAR can represent a significant check to other nations procuring US space technology for their own use. Equally, ITAR constrains cooperation between the United States and others on shared projects, as partners are limited in their access to the underlying technology.

A policy of increased cooperation is irrelevant if not carried through 'on the ground.' Here, there has been some recent change in US-allied space cooperation, the most significant of which is the increasing integration of allies into United States space operations. In 2018, the Joint Space Operations Centre was redesignated the Combined Space Operations Centre (CSpOC) to this end. Based at Vandenberg Air Force Base, California, CSpOC exercises command and control of US space forces and is one of four space-related centres under the CFSCC.⁹⁰ While the majority of CSpOC's day-to-day role is in managing US space assets to support combatant commanders, the change in name, from Joint to Combined, reflected the willingness of the United States to accept allies into this space in a formal way and to share plans with those who would most likely have some role in their execution (or the operations they would support).

In 2018 allies were included in Operation Olympic Defender, the standing United States Space Command operation for projecting space power and defending US and allied on-orbit assets.⁹¹ In 2019, all Operation Olympic Defender nations commenced full-time participation in the multiple weekly headquarters-level operations and intelligence briefings, and Commander United States Space Command's update brief, which synchronises coalition space strategy and activity across the domain, while a UK Royal Air Force officer was also made Deputy Director of the CSpOC that same year.⁹² Nonetheless, it is important to note that CSpOC is still an American 'show' and retains some Not Releasable to Foreign Nationals (NOFORN) aspects.

The inclusion of allies in CSpOC is useful to the United States for a number of reasons. The integration of space into all military operations means that space, in turn, will be a part of any coalition engagements. Bringing partners into CSpOC is a recognition of this fact. Equally, broadening out those involved in American space operations has the potential to increase redundancy and resilience, which in turn can have a deterrent effect (although it can have an escalatory one if others perceive themselves as falling behind).⁹³ In 2018, for instance, General John Hyten, commander of US Strategic Command at the time, expressed his concern at some of the gaps in US space capabilities, particularly situational awareness. By bringing allies into the fold in a more significant way, Hyten hoped to grow the range of options for US defence space. Having allies at CSpOC also improves interoperability. By being invited into the room, according to Hyten, allies could tell the United States: "You know, I can help you right here, and I can help right here, and this is how I can participate. I can do these missions; I can't do those missions."94 Finally, creating partnerships with allies represents a significant strength for the United States over its rivals in space, China and Russia, who have thus far failed to grow anything

similar.⁹⁵ Indeed, the United States and its close partners comprise 11 of the 15 largest spenders on space.⁹⁶

There are also challenges to US efforts to integrate allies into its space activities. The organisational complexity of the US space security ecosystem can contribute to issues of coordination between US entities, multiple and confusing points of entry for external actors, and differing attitudes towards working with foreign partners. There is

a broad cultural shift that needs to occur to fully integrate allies into all aspects of space, given the incredible sensitivity of this domain relative to others. The high classification of many space capabilities or their restriction as US-only or NOFORN, for instance, can be a significant

barrier to day-to-day cooperation.⁹⁷ That space is intimately tied to intelligence, and that intelligence space activities are still managed by the NRO, are also significant barriers. Cooperation, moreover, needs to occur on all levels, not just in strategic policy. Commanders might be alive to the importance of cooperation, however, those in the middle of an organisation might be more reticent in the face of entrenched cultures of US primacy and secrecy. Finally, while allies might be integrated at the operational or tactical level, their presence in strategic decisions, or during procurement discussions, is more limited.

THERE ARE ALSO CHALLENGES TO THE AMERICAN EFFORTS TO INTEGRATE ALLIES INTO ITS SPACE ACTIVITIES.

4. THE RELATIONSHIP IN SPACE: THE LEGACY ON THE GROUND

The defence space relationship between Australia and the United States also occurs within existing alliance structures and relationships built over decades, not least between the two country's militaries and intelligence agencies. The two countries maintain a relationship in space through two different structural forms, bilateral and multilateral, with the former being more common. The Australian Defence Organisation manages its operational space relation-

PINE GAP LOOMS LARGE OVER ANY DISCUSSION OF SPACE IN AUSTRALIA, BOTH IN THE PUBLIC MIND AND IN THE WAY IN WHICH DEFENCE SPACE IN AUSTRALIA HAS BEEN HITHERTO ASSOCIATED WITH INTELLIGENCE. ship with the United States under Operation Dyurra.⁹⁸ Within the space relationship, there is a multitude of memoranda of understanding and agreements which allow for a range of interaction types.⁹⁹ For Australia, cooperative space engagements between Australia and the United

States operate on a spectrum of Australian ownership, agency and sovereign capability. On one end of the scale are 'buy-in' engagements, in which Australia accesses a larger system. On the other are Australia's nascent plans to develop its own satellites.

It is no accident that those cooperative activities that arose out of alliance maintenance and Cold War concerns occur on the ground. This is where Australia's utility to the United States lies: in its geography, aided by Australia being a small but reliable and technically proficient partner. That is not to say that Australia does not derive significant benefit from these arrangements not least in the vital intelligence pipeline - but that it does so as a consumer or as a contributor to a broader architecture, rather than as an actor in space. Moreover, alliance maintenance is a consideration alongside space interests. Pine Gap, the broader intelligence relationship and Australia's contribution to space domain awareness fit into this category. Each sees different degrees of Australian contribution and agency. But they each have their origins in American initiative, rather than Australian, and each reflects a buying-in to an American system.

The 'linchpin' of the alliance: Pine Gap

Pine Gap is the product of an era in which Australia, as a largely passive space actor, leveraged its geography in the pursuit of a closer alliance with the United States. Like the Five Eyes relationship more broadly, Pine Gap and other Joint Facilities might be better seen through the lens of alliance or intelligence studies rather than those of space.¹⁰⁰ Nonetheless, Pine Gap looms large over any discussion of space in Australia, both in the public mind and in the way in which defence space in Australia has been hitherto associated with intelligence, and as a result shaped by the specific requirements of that area of national security.

The end of the Cold War did not see the importance of Pine Gap and other sites diminish; on the contrary, they grew in importance and physical size during the Global War on Terror. While there were issues surrounding the extent to which Australia fully cooperated in Pine Gap in its early decades, these have largely been resolved, with Australians "completely enmeshed into the management and structure of the station." As Ball, Robinson and Tanter point out, this reflects the efforts of successive governments, but also the changed nature of the military and intelligence relationship between Australia and the United States.¹⁰¹

Pine Gap is a genuine 'joint' facility in its personnel. Australia also reaps significant benefits from access to intelligence emanating from the facility, which it could not hope to replicate in any other way. However, Pine Gap remains overwhelmingly American-directed and funded. The Australian contribution to costs is 'minuscule,' at around \$14 million in 2011. The ground facilities, the satellites they connect to, and the broader ecosystem of technology, industry and agencies into which the facility fits are all American; Australia is a small part of a much larger US-run system.¹⁰²

As government officials are quick to point out, Australia has "full knowledge and concurrence" when it comes to operations at Pine Gap and places much emphasis on this phrase as an answer to public concerns about the asymmetry of the Pine Gap, intelligence and defence relationship. Nonetheless, the controversies of Pine Gap cast a shadow over discussions of space, defence and US facilities. As one member of DSTG has stated, the legacy of this is "an ongoing suspicion among some quarters in Australia of any new engagement with the US that involves space, defence and sites in Australia. This makes establishing joint defence facilities for surveillance of space politically sensitive, even given their obvious importance for civilian space programs."¹⁰³

That Pine Gap is seen as central to the alliance and to Australia's intelligence and security needs is without question. It will remain important for the immediate future. New areas of negotiation and change in the nature of Australia's relationship in defence space with the United States will therefore occur in other areas. Australia's involvement in other forms of space engagement, discussed below, heralds a future in which the relationship can expand past a focus on the secretive domes outside Alice Springs. The range of these engagements outside the reflexively secretive world of intelligence presents opportunities for broader technological, training and operational benefits to the wider Defence Organisation while also offering varied opportunities for burden sharing and the benefits that might accrue.



Australian Defence Satellite Communications Station at Korajena, near Geraldton, Western Australia (Wikimedia)



An internal view of the telescope inside the dome at the Harold Holt Satellite Sensor Site facility near Exmouth, Western Australia (Department of Defence)

Not just a consumer? Intelligence and space-derived data

Space-based data is one of the most important products of any space hardware. Indeed, most of Australia's current and future space activities consist of space-derived information, but for most of its space history, Australia has been a consumer of space data rather than a producer. This data includes earth observation, a term that encapsulates a vast array of information from a range of different instruments, for different purposes, serving different areas of national interest such as intelligence gathering, mapping and weather. Position, navigation and timing information is vital to defence activities, in providing the position of friendly forces, and allowing for the targeting of adversaries.¹⁰⁴ The US-run Global Positioning System, on which Australia relies, also provides precision timing and enables command and control.

Australia relies on allies for access to intelligence information from space. Space fits into a far broader intelligence relationship that includes a range of different sources for raw intelligence, centres of analysis and avenues for cooperation. Intelligence is perhaps the most well-known element of space-derived data in the national security arena, while simultaneously the most secret. This data comes in a variety of forms. Geospatial intelligence (GEOINT) includes information on weather, topography, oceanography, intelligence mission data, human geography and targeting.¹⁰⁵ Signals intelligence (SIGINT) is also conducted from space-based hardware, which provides information on non-communications emissions, such as radars and beacons

(ELINT) and the opportunity to access and potentially eavesdrop on communications (COMINT). While derived from space, this type of information has typically been seen as an intelligence matter, rather than a space one. Much of the information derived from space might be viewed alongside a wealth of other sources, which are then combined and analysed to create a final finished product. As a result, Australia has treated space-derived intelligence as a matter for the intelligence organisations, rather than as a space issue.

Consequently, cooperative arrangements, not least Five Eyes, are central to Australia's use of space-based information and intelligence. Australia is "overwhelmingly a consumer" of intelligence from Five Eyes.¹⁰⁶ There are two outcomes from Five Eyes access that Australia most values. The first is the mass of intelligence to which Australia would not otherwise have access, including from satellites that would be, for Australia, prohibitively expensive to replicate even on a small scale. Second, "the density of interactions in the multilateral Five Eyes context promotes deeper trust at the bilateral level with members."107 The close relationship allows Australia to request support from the United States - an example being the reported repositioning of a SIGINT satellite to better cover the Indonesian archipelago during the 1999 East Timor crisis.¹⁰⁸

Burden sharing is an important element of Australia's Five Eyes intelligence relationships. Only the United States and Canada currently operate ISR satellites, with the other three countries contributing through the provision of intelligence collected closer to the ground. In the case of SIGINT, Australia maintains a number of facilities run by the Australian Signals Directorate (ASD), including Korajena and the Cocos (Keeling) Islands, which are well-placed to intercept signals in the Indonesian archipelago and beyond.¹⁰⁹ Burden sharing such as this allows Australia to better claim access to allies' intelligence. In this case, Australia's arrangements to share in space-derived intelligence are better seen in terms of the intelligence relationships, rather than those in space, as it is the intelligence structures that govern the interaction.

Australia and other countries also contribute by providing analysts to interpret the vast volume of information produced by US intelligence-gathering satellites. Australia, through the Australian Geospatial Organisation (AGO), is a partner with the US National Geospatial Intelligence Agency (NGA). Through this relationship, which sees an

NGA presence in AGO, Australia coordinates joint requirements and contributes resources that aid the United States to analyse Pacific region data. The then-NGA Director, Robert B Murrett, referred in 2008 to the "sheer amount

AUSTRALIA AND OTHER COUNTRIES ALSO CONTRIBUTE BY PROVIDING ANALYSTS TO INTERPRET THE VAST VOLUME OF INFORMATION PRODUCED BY AMERICAN INTELLIGENCE-GATHERING SATELLITES.

of effort" required to sift through this data and the close relationship that this necessitated with Australia.¹¹⁰ Australia also cooperates on geospatial intelligence within the Allied System for Geospatial Intelligence (ASG) alongside Five Eyes countries. Coordinated by the ASG Senior Management Council, this arrangement sees the five countries synchronise efforts, facilitates interoperability and addresses one of the key challenges of defence capabilities requiring highly skilled personnel by providing a network through which allies might "share and surge their talent."¹¹¹

Building on Australia's geography: Space Domain Awareness

Space Domain Awareness (SDA) is fundamental to enabling other aspects of space power and is an important part of the space relationship.¹¹² For United States Space Command, SDA is defined as "identification, characterization and understanding of any factor, passive or active, associated with the space domain that could affect space operations and thereby impact the security, safety, economy or environment of our nation."¹¹³ SDA is not simply sensors that face space: it also includes cataloguing objects into databases, building an understanding of the types of objects of interest and their characteristics, and the fusion of this information with

IN THE CASE OF SPACE DOMAIN AWARENESS, AUSTRALIA IS NOT CONTRIBUTING TO A CAPABILITY THE UNITED STATES COULD HAVE UNDERTAKEN ALONE BUT IS INSTEAD ENHANCING AMERICAN – AND ALLIED – ABILITY TO MONITOR THE SPACE ENVIRONMENT. other sources.¹¹⁴ In 2019 the United States abandoned the narrower definition of Space Situational Awareness (SSA) in favour of a more holistic approach to space as a domain.¹¹⁵ Australia has followed suit. SDA includes not just tracking humanmade and natural objects in space (SSA's focus), but all elements that might affect an actor's ability to operate

in that domain, including space weather, and intelligence. Foreign satellites are one area of interest for a variety of reasons, including intelligence collection on spacecraft capabilities or the provision of "safe window intelligence" (when friendly forces are free from observation).¹¹⁶ Equally, debris tracking is a key part of SDA, as these objects pose a hazard to the use of space and have the potential not just to disrupt space operations, but also to generate exponentially more debris through collisions.

Tests of Chinese and Russian anti-satellite weapons (ASATs) and events like the 2009 collision between Iridium and Cosmos satellites increased US interest in SSA. However, the SSA task is exponentially more difficult without ground stations in other nations, and as a result, the United States signed agreements with five nations in the first few years following these events.¹¹⁷ By 2023, it had signed SSA agreements with 33 nations, as well as 129 with commercial partners and seven with academic institutions.¹¹⁸ As a result, identification and tracking have increasingly become a realm in which the United States has sought to cooperate with other nations. For its part, Australia's geographic position has meant that SSA has been at the heart of its space activities, not least through the hosting of US ground stations.¹¹⁹

Australia's SDA capabilities are directly integrated into those of the United States. In 2010, Australia signed the Space Situational Awareness Partnership Statement of Principles with the United States, which recognised the importance of SSA to space security and the gaps in global coverage that Australia might fill.¹²⁰ Two space surveillance assets are based at the Harold Holt Naval Communications Station near Exmouth in Western Australia: the Space Surveillance Telescope (SST) (declared operational in September 2022) and a C-Band space surveillance radar (SSR) (operational since 2017).¹²¹ Both were operated by the Royal Australian Air Force's (RAAF) No. 1 Remote Sensor Unit (1RSU) which also operates the Jindalee Operational Radar Network (JORN) and is managed by the Wide Area and Space Surveillance Systems Program Office (WASSSPO) in Adelaide, South Australia. In July 2023 Australia's first joint space unit, the No. 1 Space Surveillance Unit (SSU), sitting under Joint Capability Group, assumed control of the SST.

For Australia, the presence of SDA assets in-country as joint facilities allows for a small country to gain experience in this field. The AUSMIN memorandum of understanding stated simply that the then-proposed facilities "will give Australia valuable opportunities to gain both expertise and capability in space situational awareness through access to US data, training and advice."¹²² While Australia's SSA capabilities are integrated into those of the United States, awareness of the space domain is a crucial cornerstone of Australia's future satel-



Figure 3. Australia's Space Domain Awareness system

Source: 2022 Australian Defence Space Strategy, p.39. https://view.publitas.com/jericho/australias-defence-space-strategy/page/1

lite fleet. As Air Vice Marshal Catherine Roberts explained to the Senate Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade: "We need to know what the satellites are doing, we need to know whether they're operating effectively, and that allows us to then determine whether something such as space weather has affected them versus something which is caused by an anti-satellite attack."¹²³ By being part of the United States' SDA initiatives, Australia is also able to access American expertise. What does the United States receive from the SDA relationship? One RAAF officer from 1RSU posted to the United States, Flight Lieutenant James Pak, summed up the answer simply: "In return, what we can provide is resources, personnel, other assets, but more importantly, unique geography."¹²⁴ Lieutenant General Nina Armagno, Director of Staff, Headquarters Space Force, was clear in her December 2022 statement that Australia "is prime country for space domain awareness" going so far as to say it "seems as [if]

Australia is sitting on a pot of gold at the end of the rainbow, really, for our common national security interests."125 By contrast, little reference was made by Armagno to building Australian industry or the ability to develop space capabilities locally. In the case of SDA. Australia is not contributing to a capability the United States could have undertaken alone but is instead enhancing US and allied - ability to monitor the space environment. It is worth noting that among Space Force's capabilities, two of the five ground-based SSA stations are located in Australia, representing a large slice of USSF capability. Australia is therefore an important node in the US system, and as it uses US-produced sensors, produces data that is more easily integrated and trusted. Geography continues to be Australia's most important strength when it comes to working with the United States.

As discussed further in the next chapter, the legacy cooperative arrangements offer a means through which Australia can develop its own capability. Protecting its own assets and demonstrating the ability to threaten those of other actors has been recognised by the Australian Government as an integral part of sovereign space capability. Understanding the space domain, and the ability to exert influence on it are two sides of the same coin, and Australia is pursuing both. Joint Project 9360 (JP9360), announced in 2020, brings together six projects including the SST and SSR to enhance Australia's SDA.¹²⁶ This includes tracking human-made and natural objects, threat identification and warning, and attribution. Space domain awareness delivered through the range of capabilities within JP9360 is aimed at providing Australia with independent sources of information about objects and events in space. This allows commanders and the government to make decisions informed by their own sources without reliance on others, as well as contribute to US SDA architecture.¹²⁷ However, it is not clear if this independent source of information will be as zealously guarded as the data from sources such as Korajena.

5. THE RELATIONSHIP IN SPACE: THE ALLIANCE AS LAUNCHING PAD

The 2023 Defence Strategic Review unequivocally focuses the ADF's space efforts on "capability assurance and communications provision."128 This is a distillation of the three lines of defence effort in sovereign space capabilities stated in 2021: earth observation, space control and space services (which include navigation and communications).¹²⁹ Much is already underway in joint projects, although no project is yet completed. Nonetheless, the fact that the ADF is now in the process of exploring and in some cases procuring its own space capabilities, where before it had largely relied on others, represents a significant change in how defence space is thought about in Australia. Even if space is conceptualised as supportive of other domains or seen in terms of other cooperation frameworks, as in the case of space-based intelligence, the need for the ADF to physically manage space assets has already engendered structural changes in the creation of Defence Space Command. Hopefully, the ADF will also see a deeper examination of the conceptual underpinnings of its approach to space, not least how space strategy applies to a nation of the size and outlook of Australia.

Compared to legacy projects such as Pine Gap, these new foci are largely initiated by Australia for Australian ends but are also deeply reliant on the United States for their development. In this way, the space relationship with the United States is a launching pad from which Australia might build its own capabilities. This should not be surprising given that not only is the United States Australia's closest partner, but so too is US space technology world-leading. This is not to say that these projects are not in the United States' interests. They either directly contribute to US systems or fit in with the newer US focus on building allied capability and resilience in space. Moreover, the inertia of the long relationship can exert pressure on these cooperative projects. Classification, export controls, institutional cultures and a sometime tendency to revert to the space relationship status quo are all challenges to the development of Australian self-reliance in space.



Senior space officials from Australia, Canada, the United Kingdom and the United States pose for a photo during a Commander's Conference at Vandenberg Air Force Base, November 2019 (US Space Command)

Australians in the room: multilateral engagement and secondments

Building a cohort of service personnel with space experience is recognised as one of the key challenges for Defence Space Command. Australia has therefore embraced the opportunity to send personnel to the United States, following decades of sending personnel as liaison officers, secondees, on exercises, for education and training and for a range of other duties. With the significant Australian buy-in to the WGS satellite program, the number of Australians in the United States in support of defence space has risen modestly but significantly, with ADF

EVEN WHEN AUSTRALIA ACTS BY ITSELF, IT MUST CURRENTLY RELY ON SYSTEMS AND CAPABILITIES SUPPLIED BY THE UNITED STATES.

members sent for training and to the headquarters tasked with operating the WGS satellites in Hawaii and Colorado.¹³⁰ Other Australians are based at Space Command, Space Force and Space Operations Command, the US Air Force and the Penta-

gon, although in relatively small numbers.¹³¹ In 2022, just eight RAAF personnel were embedded in the Space Force (and two members of the Space Force were with the RAAF in return).¹³² More broadly, uniformed and civilian defence personnel work with the US Department of Defense in space matters, such as at the Pentagon or through the Australian Embassy. Yet more Australians are based at intelligence agencies, such as the NRO. Finally, in a number of cases, Australians have been sent to undertake specific training or higher education.¹³³

Australian personnel and capabilities have also increasingly participated in US-led space exercises over the past decade, such as Global Sentinel, Space Flag and the Schriever Wargame (run by Space Command). Australians also participate in exercises run by other areas of the US military, that might include space elements, such as the Global Lightning exercise focused on strategic deterrence.¹³⁴ Equally, US service personnel have participated in Australian exercises, such as the deployment of members of the US Space Command to Exercise Talisman Sabre in 2021.¹³⁵ Not only do these exercises provide the various nations with an opportunity to test space capabilities and decision-making, but they also help identify capability gaps, exercise international organisational structures for space activities and grow familiarity with different structures and systems among allies. The 2019 iteration of the Schriever Wargame, for instance, sought to explore ways in which to break down barriers to space coordination, such as different national space architectures, across military, civilian and commercial space, across different classification levels, and integrate whole-of-government approaches to space.¹³⁶

Having Australians in the room will aid coordination of future operations and activities. Space will play a role in any bilateral or multilateral military activity, from joint exercises to humanitarian operations to crisis and war. The ADF has long known that personal relationships and having people 'inside the tent' are vital to smoothing the way during operations. Even when Australia acts by itself, it must currently rely on systems and capabilities supplied by the United States, such as communications and intelligence; the WGS example discussed further below, shows the value of a good relationship in meeting Australia's needs. Having an Australian in the room may help to subtly influence allied decisions, even if only as a reminder of Australia's existence, and by developing trust their presence may help to dismantle barriers to sharing information. This is particularly important given the United States' sensitivity, harking back to the Cold War era, to all matters pertaining to national security space. In times of crisis, understanding an ally, their structures, doctrine and decision-making processes is vital. As Todd Harrison of the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) noted: "Any allied country needs to have their own experts so they understand our response – they need folks who

UNITED STATES STUDIES CENTRE | FOREIGN POLICY AND DEFENCE PROGRAM

can say, 'Yes, I understand why the Americans are escalating over this."¹³⁷

As an emerging space actor, the access to information, training and experience that Australians gain from being in US space structures cannot easily be replicated. Without it, Australia cannot build its space capabilities at the pace it desires. As a relative latecomer to space, Australia can leverage the experience in the United States to build its own space workforce which, while not as costly as equipment, is recognised as crucial in the Australian Space Strategy. There are potential pitfalls, however, in overreliance on a single partner for experience, particularly when the size, focus and funding of that partner's military are markedly different.

Having Australians in the US space structure is also a way to facilitate interoperability. This is particularly the case given that Australia's starting point for much of its space capabilities is whether it works within the broader US space architecture. Both Australian and American space personnel have been quick to point out how Australia has been invited to the table not just in using space capabilities but procuring and designing them too.¹³⁸ In 2021, Lieutenant General Nina Armagno, Director of Staff, Headquarters Space Force, spoke of how the relationship had changed:

We kind of used to think of allied partnership as: 'Hey, Australia, why don't you buy the next satellite, if you will?' Today, we're talking about getting together from concept, from design and working together on future capabilities and projects.¹³⁹

However, it is unclear how this works in practice, and how much the vast US defence apparatus will include the needs or desires – or voice – of a country the size of Australia on capabilities that have long been among the most secretive of national security areas, covered by NOFORN and ITAR. What an Australian part in these discussions looks like remains to be seen.

Buying into satellite communications: WGS and JP9102

Satellite communications are a vital part of Australia's national security and were one of the earliest space capabilities investigated by the Department of Defence. It should be no surprise that satellite communications have been one of the areas in which Australia has invested the most resources in recent years. However, the path to achieving this goal has been and will be a long one. Australia has used a number of approaches to its communication needs, shaped by the requirements of the ADF, funding and opportunities. Australia has taken a shared approach, as in the case of defence payloads on the Optus C1 satellite, a constellation approach in the US Wideband Global SATCOM (WGS) case, a hosted payload approach, in which Australia contracted with US company INTELSAT to host military communications payloads on their civilian satellites, negotiated access to allied communications capabilities, and finally commercial leases with civilian satellites.¹⁴⁰

The WGS program, also known as JP2008, was not only a significant improvement in Australia's satellite communications capacity but the largest cooperative space engagement with the United States. It represents a significant investment in an American system: upwards of \$1 billion.¹⁴¹ It also saw exchanges of personnel, information and investment in ground stations. Most importantly, it was perceived in Australia as a step towards a locally-owned communications satellite. Under JP9102, the contract for this satellite was awarded to Lockheed Martin in 2023 and is the country's largest space project.¹⁴² The path from managing Australia's access to the WGS system to JP9102, perhaps more than any other program, provides an insight into the utility and challenges of the space relationship.

In 2007, Australia signed an agreement with the United States to gain access to their WGS system,



Launch patch for Wideband Global SATCOM WGS-6 in 2013 (Wikicommons)

funding the equivalent of one of the 10 satellites in the system (although not owning it), which in turn gave Australia access to coverage that extended across the globe. Australia is the largest contributor to the WGS after the United States.¹⁴³ Other partners, including Canada, Denmark, Luxembourg, the Netherlands and New Zealand are also involved in the consortium, but combined only contributed the cost of a single satellite. The 2008 US-Australia Military Satellite Communications Partnership Statement of Principles committed the two countries to further technical collaboration, without which, the 2009 Defence White Paper pointed out, Australia "would have to devote significantly more resources to develop the intelligence and communication capabilities we need."144

The first satellite in the constellation of ten was launched in 2007, and the last in 2019.¹⁴⁵ Australia has a significant allocation of the total bandwidth of the WGS system, substantially enhancing its satellite communication capability. This, however, is balanced against the need to work within a system that, ultimately, is managed by the United States. Australia's access to the WGS system is concentrated in its region. While

Australia receives 10 per cent of the total bandwidth as a baseline resource allocation, 95 per cent of this is used in the Australia coverage area as this is where the majority of the ADF is operating at any given time. Nonetheless, Australia can access the system around the world, which is of great use to deployed ADF assets.

Resource allocation within the WGS is managed as part of the US Department of Defense SATCOM planning process, "with AS DoD participation."146 In practice, this means that Australia requests access from the US Regional Communications Support Centre-Pacific (RSSC-PAC) at Wheeler Army Airfield in Hawaii, which manages satellite communications in the Indo-Pacific. Requests must be made with at least 24 hours' notice. This process has been largely smooth, and the relationship is such that in times of need, the process can be faster, such as during the 2020 Australian bushfires.¹⁴⁷ Australia can also allocate its bandwidth to a third party. In all cases save where a member of the WGS consortium is participating in an exercise or operations with Australia, the US and Australian departments of defence must "mutually determine any allocation" to a third party.148

Australia's involvement in the WGS program is emblematic of both the trajectory of Australia's defence space capabilities in recent years, as well as the balance it sought to strike between sovereignty, cooperation and cost at that stage of its space efforts. As is common with large projects in a new area of defence interest, elements of the WGS program have encountered issues. In particular, problems with the provision of ground stations in 2014 saw JP2008 Phase 3F be placed on the Projects of Concern list. There are hints that the strict adherence to the United States' requirements for ground stations may have caused some of these issues.¹⁴⁹ In turn, this points to the unique procurement arrangement for the WGS. Under the agreement with the

United States, Australia has no direct relationship with the company building the satellites (Boeing). Instead, it deals only with the United States as the prime contractor, reflecting the importance of ITAR to such arrangements. One result is that Australia has "limited insight into the program," including the review process of design data.¹⁵⁰

Apart from the benefit derived from accessing a constellation of communications satellites at a reasonable cost. Australia's involvement in the WGS program has additional advantages. Australia has had access to training in the United States in the satellite systems it uses. The embedding of ADF personnel in the management of the WGS allows "the ADF to gain further WGS operational knowledge and realise the full capability potential of the WGS system."¹⁵¹ This experience is invaluable in exposing Australian service members to the new capabilities and the complex systems and organisational structures that manage them. Moreover, as with many defence capabilities, Australia can never hope to replicate the scale on which the United States operates in space. Finally, one benefit of the long-running WGS partnership, intentional or otherwise, has been to start the ADF on a learning curve in space in a relatively uncontroversial area of space activities. Unlike offensive or intelligence-gathering space capabilities, communications perhaps attract less political sensitivity. The skills gained in the WGS program, however, would help in building Australia's other space capabilities in the future.

The JP9102 program is in its early days, and its initial operating capability is projected for 2027. The Lockheed Martin system will be comprised of more than one satellite, ground stations, an integrated satellite communications management system and two satellite communications operations centres.¹⁵² The Lockheed Martin website emphasises the values that guide the project, "sovereignty, agility, and flexibility," point-

ing to the benefit the system will bring to Australian access to military communications.¹⁵³ The need to no longer ask for access and the deeper control over every aspect of its design and use will go a long way to addressing the issues associated with reliance on others for military communications.

Nonetheless, even though this satellite will be under Australian control, the relationship with the United States will undoubtedly shape its procurement and use. The chosen contractor is an American prime which has long been the primary contractor for US military communications satellites.¹⁵⁴ Australia will have to draw on the United States for the creation of a trained workforce, which represents one of the major challenges for Australian sovereign space capability.¹⁵⁵ Depending on the precise profile of the satellite, its capabilities and its orbit, Australian forces will likely still rely on a range of communications arrangements as it currently does, particularly when operating outside the region. In turn, the satellite itself may be used by US forces operating under its orbit.

Leveraging the long relationship: offensive space

Australia is now seeking offensive space capabilities as a way to exert force and deter potential adversaries in the space domain. In 2022, the Australian Government announced that it would develop the ability to attack space assets under JP9358, such as through electronic warfare or lasers to blind satellites.¹⁵⁶ Notably, the Australian government has emphasised that these capabilities do not create debris and that Australia remains committed to international norms when it comes to space, which speaks to an awareness of public sensitivity about weapons in space, and deliberately contrasting Australia with countries such as China.¹⁵⁷ The Department of Defence



Leading Aircraftman Nick Brown from No. 3 Control and Reporting Unit monitors the satellite link back to RAAF Williamtown from the Corindi showgrounds during Exercise Lightning Storm 20 (Department of Defence)

has also explained these developments in terms of protecting Australian space capabilities from attack by hostile assets, rather than in purely offensive terms.¹⁵⁸

The intertwining of Australia's hopes for sovereign capability and its relationship with the United States is clear in its plans for offensive space. As with other space capabilities, the ADF has sought to leverage US strengths to gain experience in managing offensive space assets. For instance, the 2021 Australia-US Exercise Talisman Sabre saw the deployment of the US Space Command's Counter Communications System, which is a "transportable space control electronic warfare system that reversibly denies adversary satellite communications."¹⁵⁹ That this was the first time the system was deployed overseas is perhaps a mark of the close relationship.

Equally, any offensive space capability will be underpinned by SDA and as a result the broader US SDA network. An actor cannot attack a space asset if it is unable to find it; defending against attacks is similarly difficult without situational awareness of the space environment. Australia is seeking to develop its own SDA capabilities, as discussed above, but it will also rely on its integration into the far larger US SDA network for coverage of far more of the space domain. In turn, Australia will be able to burden share in both SDA and the offensive capabilities it supports should it develop these capabilities, enhancing the network as a whole. However, with integration at the core of both SDA and offensive space, there are important questions of sovereignty facing Australia. There has been little corresponding discussion of the political and diplomatic structures, formal and informal, in which Australia might use them. Would Australia, for instance, consider using such capabilities unilaterally?

THE SPACE BETWEEN ALLIANCE AND SELF-RELIANCE: THE EVOLUTION OF THE AUSTRALIA-US DEFENCE SPACE RELATIONSHIP

Status quo or boldly go? Working with the United States on spy satellites

As with other space capabilities, Australia's nascent plans for ISR satellites highlight the delicate balance being struck between developing Australia's own capacity for action in space in service of its national aims, and the need to work with the United States to build these capabilities. Space-derived intelligence is perceived and managed through Australia's long-standing intelligence relationships rather than through the prism of space, as noted above. However, the advent of Australia's own space-based ISR capability will likely shift this perception. At the very least, these assets will need to be designed, procured, operated and protected; to do so requires an understanding of the space domain. An analogy might be an intelligence-gathering ship: the data might be combined with other sources and disseminated through intelligence relationships, but the ship would require input from those with knowledge of the maritime environment and would be managed by the navy. Equally, the National Intelligence Community may wish to maintain control over what has long been their purview, ensuring that some space capabilities are managed outside Defence Space Command.

Australia is seeking to expand its own capabilities in ISR space with Project DEF799, a concept first introduced in the 2016 Defence White Paper. It plans to do this first working with commercial partners in Phase 1 to gain better access to imagery and other data, while under Phase 2, it will seek to develop a sovereign GEOINT space surveillance system.¹⁶⁰ The benefits of doing so are obvious: Australia would have sovereign control over its own source of intelligence, to be tasked as and when needed. This could remove any issue of scheduling space assets in a cooperative arrangement in which Australia was the junior partner to the more extreme, but not impossible, case in which the intelligence interests of Australia and its partners differed enough to cause friction in the relationship or the restriction of access.

Contributing to the broader intelligence and space relationships of which Australia has long been a part is also a key outcome of the pursuit of ISR satellites. An Australian ISR satellite represents a substantial upgrade to the Australian contribution to its US-Australia and the Five Eyes relationships, enhancing Australia's intelligence capability in the region. Nonetheless, the cost and difficulty associated with this project are

significant, although there are suggestions that the Department of Defence will leverage a pre-existing US project.¹⁶¹

The first steps have already occurred. Australia and the United States also THE RELATIVELY LITTLE FANFARE AROUND THE NRO LAUNCHES SPEAKS TO THE ADDITIONAL LAYER OF SECRECY AUSTRALIA HAS ALWAYS REFLEXIVELY PUT ON TOP OF ANY AMERICAN CONCERNS. THIS STIFLES DISCUSSION IN AUSTRALIA.

cooperated on two satellites launched by Rocket Lab from its New Zealand launch facility in mid-2022, NROL-162 and NROL-199.162 While the nature of these payloads is classified, that they were developed with the NRO points towards certain in-space capabilities with which Australia has hitherto not had a great deal of experience. The NRO's own fact sheet on the launch suggested that the acquisition process was also of interest to the Australian Department of Defence, and the launch provided "an opportunity to partner with an experienced space acquisition organization as it prepares to acquire its own national security satellite capability towards the end of the decade."163 The two countries' cooperation on these two satellites reflects that Australia is now increasingly allowed 'inside the tent' not just with intelligence data, but collection as well, and that Australia is willing and able to contribute to a new (at least for Australia) capability.

Moreover, this cooperation is tangible evidence of the US desire to expand allies' capabilities to add depth to its own. As NRO Director Dr Chris Scolese stated, the launch "bolsters our partnership and strengthens the foundation for future coordination," while also securing and expanding the US intelligence advantage.¹⁶⁴ That this also involved coordination with New Zealand, Australia's other close partner, Five Eyes member and in 2023 the only operational launch site in the region, should not be overlooked.

However, the NRO launches speak to some of the challenges inherent in the way in which Australia does space with the United States. The relatively little fanfare around the launches speaks to the additional layer of secrecy Australia has always reflexively put on top of any US concerns. This stifles discussion in Australia.¹⁶⁵ Similarly, the common response to such criticism that the public, press, or commentators simply do not understand the sensitivities involved is an argument for better explanation, not more secrecy. Such secrecy also reflects the centrality of the intelligence agencies in space activities in Australia, which represents a barrier not just to public discussion (not always a priority in defence headquarters), but also to coordinated and appropriate space policymaking within the Department of Defence, as not all space falls under the purview of Defence Space Command.

Finally, the partnership on intelligence satellites with the United States, while useful in its access to US technology and experience, potentially represents a step away from building local capability. At best these arrangements are opaque, but an appropriate way for Australia to access certain capabilities. At worst, they are an automatic default to an alliance partner at the cost of a coordinated approach to building the space industry at home. The relatively poor discussion of space, particularly intelligence space, in Australia contributes to a sometimes-disjointed approach to the domain, as does the lack of a whole-of-government space policy. The benefits and pitfalls of this program are clear reminders of the delicate balance between building Australia's capabilities and operating within an important alliance relationship.



Payload integration for the NROL-199 mission taking place within Rocket Lab's satellite cleanroom at the company's private Rocket Lab Launch Complex 1 in New Zealand (Rocket Lab, with permission)

6.THE FUTURE

The United States is at the heart of how Australia has done space and how it pursues its space objectives today. The space relationship is deeply rooted in a history that began in the 1950s and saw Australia deeply engaged in US space activities in order to strengthen the alliance. In the past two decades, Australia's interest in space in its own right has progressively increased, with the Department of Defence slowly but inexorably embracing space and space capabilities. Whatever direction it takes, Australia's immediate national security space future will involve the relationship with the United States: the two countries' long history working together and Australia's reliance on its ally makes that country inevitably part of the conversation.

There are important advantages and challenges in this state of affairs. As Australia pursues sovereign space capabilities, cooperation with the United States need not represent a binary choice between greater independence and a closer alliance. Rather, provided Australia has clearly articulated and publicly supported space objectives, the relationship with the United States can be used to give Australia more options in space, rather than fewer. Australia can take advantage of being a late mover in space with the world's pre-eminent space power as its ally. Equally, there are limits to this relationship, including the asymmetry in the alliance, the willingness of the United States to allow Australia access to space capabilities and technologies, and the degree of control Australia is able to exert if it relies on an ally to meet its capability needs.

Lessons for Australia

The question of what shape Australia's space future should take, and what the nature and extent of the relationship with the United States should be, must be answered in the same way as any other question of Australia's security. What does Australia need, what is the best way to meet this need, and what is the Australian public willing to pay, in money and effort, to achieve these goals? Australia's position as a latecomer and relatively small player in space makes answering these questions slower. The nature of space capabilities – diffused across multiple areas of defence, often misunderstood, and seen with no small degree of scepticism by the public and politicians – can frustrate space policymaking. Equally

importantly, the space relationship with the United States cannot be divorced from the broader relationship with that country, nor the context of Australia's place in its own region. At the same time, the nature of the relationship in space with the United States has already

AS AUSTRALIA PURSUES SOVEREIGN SPACE CAPABILITIES, COOPERATION WITH THE UNITED STATES NEED NOT REPRESENT A BINARY CHOICE BETWEEN GREATER INDEPENDENCE AND A CLOSER ALLIANCE.

been moving away from simply being a matter of alliance management. Given the ever-lowering barriers to space, Australia can now ask the question of what capabilities it might want and has a relatively easier path to acquiring them. Growing competition in space will only spur these efforts.

In this way, Australia faces two fundamental questions with respect to its national security space future, which are overlaid with a series of challenges to managing the relationship. The first is which capabilities does it want to use to meet its national security objectives? This question must be answered in the broader context of other defence priorities. Here, Australia must be careful in assessing the utility of certain space capabilities against the broader financial, strategic and political context. A fleet of ISR satellites or sovereign launch capability might be desirable and possible. But with limited resources Australia might be better served with other platforms. This is a policy question, not a technical one.

Australia should ensure that, as far as possible, it is free to make its own choices when it comes

to security. Australia should be able to create its own intelligence product so it can make informed national security decisions. It should aim to maintain control over the means of communication with its military forces and ensure that it has access to sensor data that are so vital during national emergencies, such as fires or floods, or during conflict. In the future, the Australian Government should have the option to embark

THE FIRST QUESTION IS WHICH CAPABILITIES DOES AUSTRALIA WANT TO USE TO MEET ITS NATIONAL SECURITY OBJECTIVES?

on offensive space operations on its own initiative, just as it can in other domains. However, space is inherently expensive, and Australia's defence budget must be balanced across a range of capabilities. Australia will not be able to "go it alone"

in space in any meaningful way but must find the balance between ensuring its own security in and through space, and its ability to afford it.

The second question is therefore what constitutes an appropriate degree of Australian control over space capabilities. This guestion, too, must reflect the nation's defence priorities. The answer is not an either/or proposition, in which Australia either chooses to work with the United States (or another ally) or not. Rather, there are shades of cooperation and sovereignty, which are already evident in much of Australia's space engagement today. These range from being an end user of an American system or product, contributing financially to a US-led project, providing infrastructure and expertise, or acquiring an Australian-owned but US-built space capability. Moreover, Australia might also decide to seek sovereign control in one capability area, while contenting itself to work closely within US architecture in another. Its focus on communications satellites, for instance, reflects this approach. Finally, it is important to note that Australia gains a great deal from contributing to cooperative defence arrangements and that these, in and of themselves, are useful avenues to achieve security goals.

Challenges

Beyond the substantial barriers of cost and technology development to raising new space capabilities, the challenges to the space relationship between Australia and the United States are old ones.¹⁶⁶ Many of these challenges are similar to those found throughout the defence relationship, such as a lack of understanding of the scale of the ADF among US defence personnel, a misunderstanding of Australia's interests in and concerns over sovereignty and the somewhat fractured nature of the US Department of Defense when dealing with Australia.¹⁶⁷

The asymmetry of the relationship is perhaps the largest barrier to overcome. One of the challenges facing Australia is negotiating its place in space in cooperation with a United States which invariably centres its own interests. The Australian Government and the Department of Defence should be careful to acknowledge that US cooperation only occurs when this serves its own needs. Australia is useful for its geography. This is not to say that Australia is being used; as the long history of Australia-US cooperation shows, the Australian Government has long been cognisant of the benefits of trading its location for access and security.

At the same time, Australia's geography might not always be as vital as it now is to the United States, as space actors take advantage of large satellite constellations to increase coverage and enhance the network of data transmission, as well as space (rather than terrestrial) based surveillance. Moreover, the narrowly-focused nature of this relationship will come into starker focus as Australia branches out into other areas of space capability. Australia may come to realise that US support for Australian growth in space is centred on certain capabilities that fit within a broader American system. What will happen when Australia pushes for US support in other areas? Both partners are unused to this part of the relationship, albeit for different reasons.

UNITED STATES STUDIES CENTRE | FOREIGN POLICY AND DEFENCE PROGRAM

THE SPACE BETWEEN ALLIANCE AND SELF-RELIANCE: THE EVOLUTION OF THE AUSTRALIA-US DEFENCE SPACE RELATIONSHIP



US Army General James Dickinson, US Space Command commander, and Royal Australian Air Force Air Vice-Marshal Catherine Roberts, commander of the Australian Defence Space Command, sign an enhanced space cooperation memorandum of understanding (US Space Command)

As Wade Huntley, an American space expert, notes, the United States tends to perceive smaller states' space policies "through the lens of US desires," such that US "willingness to collaborate depends on the degree those others' ambitions accord [with] US space aims" and which capabilities and specialisations that country can offer to enhance overall US security.¹⁶⁸ While scholars and commentators tend to overlook and conflate the agency of smaller nations, that the United States is the (much) larger partner in a space relationship need not obstruct all agency for countries such as Australia. Canada, for instance, has walked a path that saw it closely aligned with the United States in civilian space (as evidenced in the space shuttles' Canadarm), while also having pulled back from military space planning.¹⁶⁹

The challenges to the relationship – and any Australian growth in space – are not only at the

diplomatic and strategic level. As at higher levels of the relationship, the United States holds the reins in space during joint projects and operations, deciding the nature and extent of any interaction. Combined headquarters serve US interests, and while they are increasingly integrated, will necessarily (and understandably) be dominated by the United States. Information sharing, both in terms of classification levels and releasability restrictions, will continue to be an issue.¹⁷⁰ Space has in the past been a wholly American show; allies have been treated as consumers, not partners. This culture can be slow to change. Moreover, any Australian effort to develop its own space industry in the service of its security needs will require, at the minimum, input from US industry, from technology transfer to contracts to build space systems and equipment. For Australia to develop sovereign capabilities from launch to satellites on its own is improbable;

to do so without foreign technology and research is impossible. Even for smaller efforts, then, the barrier of ITAR will be significant. While AUKUS represents a potential avenue for reform of US export control regulations, the problems facing the parties are not new and the barriers to change are longstanding.¹⁷¹

The sheer size of the American space community means that change needs consensus across a wide range of organisations, each of which can act as a barrier to cooperation. Within organisations, attitudes towards cooperation can change

SPACE HAS IN THE PAST BEEN A WHOLLY AMERICAN SHOW; ALLIES HAVE BEEN TREATED AS CONSUMERS, NOT PARTNERS. THIS CULTURE CAN BE SLOW TO CHANGE.

across levels; the so-called "frozen-middle" can be riskaverse when it comes to areas that have traditionally been a highly classified US purview. Relationship building is one action Australia can take. Indeed, Australia is adept at placing its person-

nel where they might be seen, heard and effect some small cultural change; it is also forced to do so, in the race to build local experience by leaning on partners. However, change in the relationship will likely be led by the larger partner.

Barriers to Australia achieving its own ends exist in Australia as well. The first is a lack of clear direction in Australia's space plans (discussed further below). The Department of Defence also runs the risk of falling into old habits and relying on the United States for certain capabilities, as in the case of work with the NRO. While easy in the short term, this potentially undermines local, long-term, capability building. Conversely, there is a balance to be struck that ensures that industry, with its commercial interests, does not dominate the discussion of Australia's national security needs. Australia has promised a great deal when it comes to space capability, which invites disappointment among the public when complex procurement projects run over budget and overtime. Failure to deliver also holds the potential to generate frustration within the United States over burden sharing, as Australia needs space assets in order to maintain its place at the space table it has enthusiastically claimed.

The path to addressing Australia's space security questions

Space is not just about satellites and ground stations. A crucial element of the space discussion for Australia is in refining its own needs and approach to space at the national level. In short, Australia needs a stronger space strategy. The Defence Space Command is a step towards this, as is the Defence Strategic Review's focus on two capabilities. These are the first steps. Australia also needs a strategy that both acknowledges the technical, financial and diplomatic limitations on Australia's space trajectory and breaks down the silos between defence and civilian space that are unworkable in a country the size of Australia. Even as significant technical challenges remain to be overcome, these are not possible without understanding what Australia needs, and how it may resource these needs. With a clear strategy, Australia can begin to make decisions about how much it wants to go it alone, or to what extent it should rely on the United States.

Space is far from simply a technical matter, and significant gaps in Australia's understanding of its place in space remain. Deeper analysis is needed on a range of issues, while much of the workforce that will address Australia's space challenges still needs to be recruited, trained and retained. The small size of space expertise currently is also a barrier to developing Australian space thinking. An understanding of the region and its space needs and challenges, the relationship between industry and defence, and the role of AUKUS and other cooperative defence arrangements is needed. Where on the reliance/sovereignty spectrum the Australian Government decides

46 UNITED STATES STUDIES CENTRE | FOREIGN POLICY AND DEFENCE PROGRAM

to land, either in space as a whole or for individual capabilities, is ultimately a political question. Analysis of what the Australian public might accept, the nature of the subsequent policy and the diplomatic and technical questions raised by its implementation all deserve analysis. So too does what the United States want from Australia and what is it willing to offer: in war, the enemy gets a say, and in Australia's peacetime procurement, so too do allies.

This analysis must be layered. Internal Department of Defence planning and policy may well have addressed some of these issues, although this is usually behind closed doors. This is both appropriate, given the highly classified nature of many things in space, and also only ever a partial means by which to answer Australia's space security questions. Whole-of-government approaches, academics and universities, industry and the broad group of security commentators and think tanks all have a role to play. Importantly, public discussion of space between these groups, facilitated by open government communication on space issues, is vital. While over-classification and government reticence to release information is a broader problem, the cutting-edge technology involved in space and the significant overlap with intelligence collection should not be an excuse for limited discussion of how the country uses and thinks about space.

Equally, each stakeholder in space has their own agenda which should be considered. Industry, for instance, is perhaps one of the louder voices in discussions of space in Australia; while an important player in any local space development, it is also the most self-interested. One additional, and crucial, difference between space and other procurement areas is what might be termed the "enthusiastic" nature of space advocacy, much of which should be approached with healthy scepticism. The excitement over rockets, satellites and space as an end in and of itself adds another layer to the traditional defence commentator's enthusiasm for 'big boys' toys' over less flashy, but ultimately more important, defence expenditure. Wide-ranging, inclusive, deep analysis that is publicly available will go far to counteract the belief that space is a unique and special area of defence procurement and foster the understanding that space-based capabilities should only ever be pursued as a tool to achieve specific policy objectives, and not as an end in and of themselves.

The United States is central to any discussion of Australian space. This holds true irrespective of which direction Australia might take in space, whether emphasising sovereignty on the one hand or engaging deeper with the United States on the other. The two countries' shared history and their current deep engagement in defence matters ensure that any analysis of Australia's future in space must necessarily focus on cooperation with the United States as a starting point. However, acknowledging the importance of the United States is not accepting the status quo, but can provide a starting point from which Australia can develop its own path in space while striking the balance between self-reliance and the alliance.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Australian Government, Defence Strategic Review, 2023, 62.
- Andrew Greene, 'US Space Force eyes 'prime' Australian real estate for future warfare operations', *ABC News*, 2 December 2022, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-12-02/us-space-force-eyes-australianreal-estate-future-warfare/101724368.
- John B. Sheldon and Colin S. Gray, "Theory Ascendant? Spacepower and the Challenge of Strategic Theory," in *Toward a Theory of Spacepower: Selected Essays*, ed. Charles D. Lutes and Peter L Hays (Washington, D.C.: National Defence University Press, 2011), 13.
- **4.** House Resolution No. 1052, 'Affirming United States-Australia cooperation on space research, exploration, and utilization', 6 September 2018.
- For an overview of this project, see Peter Morton, Fire across the Desert: Woomera and the Anglo-Australian Joint Project, 1946-1980 (Australian Govt. Pub. Service, 1989).
- Tristan Moss, "There Are Many Other Things More Important to Us Than Space Research': The Australian Government and the Dawn of the Space Age, 1956–62," Australian Historical Studies 51, no. 4 (2020): 448.
- Memo, 'US-Australian Co-Operation in Space & Defence Projects', 27 July 1960, National Archives, Australia (NAA), A1838, 250/9/27.
- 8. Moss, "There Are Many Other Things More Important to Us Than Space Research," 448.
- Fairhall and Hasluck, 'United States Projects in Australia' Proposed Draft Cabinet Submission, nd [April 1966], A1946, 1968/877 PART 1.
- Desmond Ball, Defence Aspects of Australia's Space Activities (Canberra: Strategic and Defence Studies Centre, Research School of Pacific Studies, Australian National University, 1992), 3.
- Jeffrey T. Richelson, America's Space Sentinels: The History of the DSP and SBIRS Satellite Systems, 2nd edition (Lawrence, KS: University Press of Kansas, 2012), 51.
- **12.** Andrew O'Neil, "Australia and the 'Five Eyes' Intelligence Network: The Perils

of an Asymmetric Alliance," Australian Journal of International Affairs 71, no. 5 (September 3, 2017): 534.

- **13.** Richelson, America's Space Sentinels, 54.
- Desmond Ball, A Suitable Piece of Real Estate: American Installations in Australia (Sydney: Hale & Iremonger, 1980).
- **15.** Desmond Ball, Bill Robinson, and Richard Tanter, "Australia's Participation in the Pine Gap Enterprise," Nautilus Institute for Security and Sustainability Special Report (Nautilus Institute for Security and Sustainability, 2016), 12, Australia.
- **16.** Memorandum for the Secretary, 'Request for Authorization to Negotiate and Conclude an Agreement with Australia Concerning the Establishment of a Joint Defence Space Research Facility in Australia', 14 October 1966, National Archives and Records Administration (NARA), Record Group 59, 5421, Box 34.
- **17.** Ball, Robinson, and Tanter, "Australia's Participation in the Pine Gap Enterprise," 19.
- **18.** Brett Biddington, "Space Security in the 21st Century" (PhD, Sydney, University of New South Wales, 2019), 132.
- Department of Defence, 1976 Defence White Paper, (Canberra: Department of Defence, 1976), Department of Defence, 1987 Defence White Paper, (Canberra: Department of Defence, 1987), https://www.defence.gov.au/ about/strategic-planning/defence-white-paper
- **20.** Department of Defence, 1994 Defence White Paper, (Canberra: Department of Defence, 1994), 28.
- **21.** Kerrie Dougherty, Australia in Space: A History of a Nation's Involvement (Mile End, SA, Australia: ATF Press, 2017), 79.
- 22. Joint Communications-Electronics Committee Report 11/66, 'Australian Participation in the United States Defence Satellite Communications System', 6 July 1966, NAA, A1838, 694/7/48; Cable, Washington to Canberra, 4 August 1966, NAA, A1838, 694/7/48.
- **23.** David Cartwright, 'Space and Defence' in CSIRO Office of Space Science and

Applications, Australian Space Activities to the Year 2000: Papers Presented at the 1991 *CSIRO Space Seminars*, COSSA Publication, no. 28 (Canberra: Office of Space Science and Applications, 1992), 75; S R Partridge, "Aussat: The Social Shaping of a Satellite System" (PhD, University of Wollongong, 1989), 336.

- A. M. Forestier, Into the Fourth Dimension: An ADF Guide to Space (Canberra: Air Power Studies Centre, Royal Australian Air Force, 1992), 8–17.
- 25. David Vergun, 'Space Domain Critical to Combat Operations Since Desert Storm', *DoD News*, 19 March 2021 https://www. defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/ Article/2543941/space-domain-critical-tocombat-operations-since-desert-storm/.
- 26. Desmond Ball and Helen Wilson, eds., Australia and Space (Canberra: Strategic and Defence Studies Centre, Research School of Pacific Studies, Australian National University, 1992), 337.
- 27. Ball, Defence Aspects of Australia's Space Activities, 31–33. See also Australian Defence Satellite Communications Station, Kojarena, Nautilus Institute, https://nautilus.org/ publications/books/australian-forces-abroad/ defence-facilities/australian-defence-satellitecommunications-station-kojarena/ and Gary Adshead, 'Spy Base in Our Backyard', The West Australian, 14 October 2013.
- **28.** Jeffrey Richelson, "Desperately Seeking Signals," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 56, no. 2 (March 1, 2000): 49.
- **29.** Ball, Defence Aspects of Australia's Space Activities, 105.
- **30.** For a discussion of the creation of Defence Space Directorate, see Graham Wren, "The Role of Space in Australia's Force Development," *Australian Defence Force Journal*, no. 118 (1996), 6.
- **31.** "Defence 2000: Our Future Defence Force" (Canberra: Defence Publishing Service, 2000), 109.
- **32.** Biddington, "Space Security in the 21st Century," 145.

- **33.** Ibid, 143.
- **34.** Australian Senate, Lost in Space? Setting a new direction for Australia's space science and industry sector, The Senate Standing Committee on Economics, Parliament of Australia, November 2008, Canberra.
- **35.** Department of Defence, *Defending Australia in the Asia Pacific Century: Force 2030.* (Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia, 2009), 62.
- **36.** Ibid, 48.
- **37.** Ibid, 85.
- 38. 'Australia-United States Ministerial Consultations 2010 Joint Communiqué', 8 November 2010, https://www.dfat.gov. au/geo/united-states-of-america/ausmin/ Pages/ausmin-joint-communique-2010.
- **39.** Ibid.
- **40.** Stephen B Cook, A Potential Policy for Australian Military Space, (Canberra: Air Power Development Centre 2014), 15.
- **41.** Max Belkin, 'Watch this space: the ADF has big plans in space', *Australian Defence Business Review*, July-August 2020.
- **42.** Department of Defence, *2013 Defence White Paper*, (Canberra: Department of Defence, 2013), 24, http://www.defence.gov. au/whitepaper2013/docs/WP_2013_web.pdf.
- **43.** Robert H Manuel, "Coalition Space Operations: Exploring New Paths for Allied Partnership" (Masters, Monterey, Navel Postgraduate School, 2018), 48; Peter Jennings, "Australia's Defence Positioning," *The Strategist*, May 3, 2013, https://www.aspistrategist.org. au/australias-defence-positioning/.
- **44.** Brett Biddington, "What Might the 2013 White Paper Say about Space?," The Lowy Institute Interpreter, October 8, 2012, https:// archive.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/whatmight-2013-white-paper-say-about-space.
- **45.** Julian Kerr, "Janes: Top Analyst Says Australian Defence Planning Lacks Coherence," *Jane's Defence Weekly*, March 13, 2015, https://customer-janes-com.wwwproxy1.library.unsw.edu.au/Janes/Display/jdw58036-jdw-2015.

- 46. Malcolm Davis, "Shooting the Moon: DWP 2016 Takes the ADF to the Final Frontier," The Strategist, March 4, 2016, https://www. aspistrategist.org.au/shooting-the-moon-dwp-2016-takes-the-adf-to-the-final-frontier/.
- **47.** Department of Defence, 2016 Defence White Paper, (Canberra, 2016), 10, https:// www.defence.gov.au/whitepaper/ docs/2016-Defence-White-Paper.pdf.
- **48.** Ibid, 16.
- **49.** Joint Media Release, 'Morrison Government invests in a new sovereign controlled satellite capability', 13 July 2020, https://www.minister. defence.gov.au/media-releases/2020-07-13/ morrison-government-invests-newsovereign-controlled-satellite-capability.
- **50.** Department of Defence, 'Defence Project 799', https://defence.gov.au/AGO/library/DEF_799_ Enhanced_Satellite_ISR_Capability.pdf.
- **51.** Department of Defence, 2020 Defence Strategic Update, (2020), https://www1. defence.gov.au/about/publications/2020defence-strategic-update.
- **52.** Department of Defence, 2020 Force Structure Plan, (2020), https://www1.defence.gov.au/ about/publications/2020-force-structure-plan.
- **53.** 'RAAF planning for a new military space command as it celebrates 100th birthday'. ABC News, 31 March 2021, https://www. abc.net.au/news/2021-03-31/raaf-looks-tospace-as-it-celebrates-100-years/100039914; Malcolm Davis, 'Towards a sovereign space capability for Australia's defence', The Strategist, 3 August 2020, https://www. aspistrategist.org.au/towards-a-sovereignspace-capability-for-australias-defence/.
- **54.** Defence Media Release, 'Defence explores options for Space Electronic Warfare', 29 July 2021, https://www.minister.defence. gov.au/media-releases/2021-07-29/defenceexplores-options-space-electronic-warfare.
- **55.** Scott Morrison, Boris Johnson and Joseph Biden. 'Joint Leader's Statement on AUKUS'. 16 September 2021, https://www.pm.gov. au/media/joint-leaders-statement-aukus.
- 56. Melissa DeZwart, 'Space and AUKUS:

What is the relevance and impact of Australia's participation in AUKUS in the space domain?' in Tristan Moss (ed.). The Foundations of Australia's Space Policy, Griffith Asia Institute Regional Commentary, 2023. For an overview of AUKUS, see Jada Fraser and Jan K. Gleiman (eds.), AUKUS Briefing Book, Security and Defence PLuS, 2022, https://securityanddefenceplus. plusalliance.org/aukus-briefing-book/.

- **57.** '2021 Australia-US Ministerial Consultations (AUSMIN) Joint Statement', https://www. dfat.gov.au/geo/united-states-of-america/ ausmin/joint-statement-australia-usministerial-consultations-ausmin-2021.
- **58.** 'Joint Statement on Australia-U.S. Ministerial Consultations (AUSMIN) 2022', 7 December 2022, https://www.dfat.gov.au/internationalrelations/joint-statement-australia-usministerial-consultations-ausmin-2022.
- 59. Melissa De Zwart, 'Space and AUKUS: What is the relevance and impact of Australia's participation in AUKUS in the space domain?', 'Joint Statement Australia-US Ministerial Consultations (AUSMIN) 2021', 16 September 2021, https://www. dfat.gov.au/geo/united-states-of-america/ ausmin/ioint-statement-australia-usministerial-consultations-ausmin-2021.
- **60.** William Greenwalt and Tom Corben, Breaking the Barriers: Reforming US Export Controls to Realise the Potential of AUKUS, United States Studies Centre, 17 May 2023, https://www.ussc.edu.au/analysis/ breaking-the-barriers-reforming-us-exportcontrols-to-realise-the-potential-of-aukus.
- **61.** Defence Space Command, Defence Space Strategy, 2022, 15.
- 62. Ibid. 10.
- **63.** Ibid, 11
- **64.** Ibid, 17. See also Tristan Moss, "Unifying Space: Australia Needs a Whole of Government Space Policy," Black Swan Strategy Paper (Perth, 2021), https:// defenceuwa.com.au/wp-content/ uploads/2021/11/Black-Swan-Strategy-Paper-Issue02_Unifying-Space.pdf.

- **65.** Defence Space Command, Space Power Manual, 2022, 12, https://airpower. airforce.gov.au/publications/SPMLink.
- **66.** Australian Government, *Defence Strategic Review*, 2023, 18.
- 67. Ibid, 18.
- **68.** Andrew Greene, 'Labor axes Morrison government's billion dollar Australian satellite program' 29 June 2023, https://www.abc.net. au/news/2023-06-29/labor-axes-morrison-government-satellite-program/102538686.
- **69.** Roger D. Launius, "Compelling Rationales for Spaceflight? History and the Search for Relevance," in *Critical Issues in the History of Spaceflight* (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 2006), 37–70.
- **70.** Launius, National Security Space and the Course of Recent U.S. History, Harmon Memorial Lecture in Military History, No. 49, (United States Air Force Academy, 2006)
- **71.** Joan Johnson-Freese, Space Warfare in the 21st Century: Arming the Heavens (Routledge, 2016), 8.
- **72.** James Moltz, The Politics of Space Security: Strategic Restraint and the Pursuit of National Interests, Second Edition (Stanford University Press, 2011), 259; Johnson-Freese, Space Warfare in the 21st Century, 11.
- **73.** Johnson-Freese, Space Warfare in the 21st Century, 12.
- **74.** Moltz, The Politics of Space Security, 313.
- **75.** Ibid, 322.
- **76.** National Space Policy of the United States of America, 2020, https://history.nasa.gov/NationalSpacePolicy12-9-20.pdf.
- **77.** Robert S Wilson, Colleen Stover, and Steven R Jordan Tomaszewski, "Space Agenda 2021: Defense Space Partnerships: A Strategic Priority," *Center for Space Policy and Strategy*, 2020, 11.
- **78.** NRO, 'What we do', https://www.nro. gov/About-NRO/What-We-Do/.
- **79.** James Clay Moltz, "The Changing Dynamics of Twenty-First-Century Space Power," *Journal of Strategic Security* 12, no. 1 (2019): 28.

- 80. Ibid, 28.
- **81.** Moltz, "The Changing Dynamics of Twenty-First-Century Space Power."
- 82. Bleddyn E Bowen, "British Strategy and Outer Space: A Missing Link?," The British Journal of Politics and International Relations 20, no. 2 (May 1, 2018): 327, https://doi.org/10.1177/1369148118758238; Wilson, Stover, and Tomaszewski,
 "Space Agenda 2021: Defense Space Partnerships: A Strategic Priority," 3.
- Ministry of Defence, "Joint Statement: Partnership on Combined Space Operations" (London: Ministry of Defence, May 20, 2014).
- 84. United States Department of Defense,
 "Department of Defense International Space Cooperation Policy" (Washington: United States Department of Defense, 2017).
- 85. Ibid.
- 86. Ibid.
- **87.** Jane Hardy, 'Integrated Deterrence in the Indo-Pacific: Advancing the Australian-United States Alliance', United States Studies Centre, 15 October 2021, https://www.ussc.edu.au/analysis/integrated-deterrence-in-the-indo-pacific-advancing-the-australia-united-states-alliance.
- **88.** United States National Defence Strategy, 2022, 14
- **89.** Johnson-Freese, Space Warfare in the 21st Century, 35.
- **90.** The others are: Missile Warning Centre (MWC), Joint Overhead Persistent Infrared Centre (JOPC) and the Joint Navigation Warfare Centre (JNWC).
- **91.** Theresa Hitchens, "Major Milestone" As Allies Join SPACECOM's War Plan', *Breaking Defence*, 21 May 2020, https:// breakingdefense.com/2020/05/majormilestone-as-allies-join-spacecoms-war-plan/.
- **92.** US Space Command Public Affairs, 'USSPACECOM expands key allied space partnerships through multi-nation operations', 27 December 2019, https://www.spaceforce. mil/News/Article/2047797/usspacecomexpands-key-allied-space-partnerships-

through-multi-nation-operations/.

- **93.** Jessica L. West, "Space Security Cooperation: Changing Dynamics," in *Handbook of Space Security* (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020), 13.
- **94.** Colin Clark and Theresa Hitchens, 'STRATCOM's Hyten Calls For Space Rules After India's ASAT Test: Update', *Breaking Defence*, 9 April 2019, https://breakingdefense. com/2019/04/stratcoms-hyten-calls-forspace-rules-after-indias-asat-test/.
- **95.** Moltz, "The Changing Dynamics of Twenty-First-Century Space Power," 30–31.
- **96.** Wilson, Stover, and Tomaszewski, "Space Agenda 2021: Defense Space Partnerships: A Strategic Priority."
- 97. Ibid.
- 98. Defence Space Strategy, 12
- 99. These include, for instance, Space
 Situational Awareness MOU, Combined
 Space Operations Initiative MOU, Space
 Based Infrared MOU, RAVEN MOU, Space
 Situational Awareness Statement of Principles,
 5 Point MOU, Force Posture, C-Band
 Radar MOU, Space Surveillance Telescope
 MOU, Air Force Space Command Liaison
 Officer MOU, WGS MOU, Air and Space
 Development MOU and the USAF-RAAF
 Military Personnel Exchange Program MOU.
- **100.** O'Neil, "Australia and the 'Five Eyes' Intelligence Network," 537.
- **101.** Ball, Robinson, and Tanter, "Australia's Participation in the Pine Gap Enterprise," 9.
- 102. lbid, 52.

52

- **103.** G N Newsam, "Surveillance of Space in Australia," 2008, 6.
- 104. Defence Science and Technology Group, 'Australian Defence Force (ADF) Navigation Warfare Capability', https://www.dst. defence.gov.au/projects/australian-defenceforce-adf-navigation-warfare-capability.
- **105.** Australian Geospatial-Intelligence Organisation, 'Geospatial Intelligence (GEOINT)', https:// defence.gov.au/AGO/geoint.htm.
- **106.** O'Neil, "Australia and the 'Five Eyes' Intelligence Network," 540.

- 107. lbid, 537.
- 108. Ibid, 539.
- **109.** Philip Dorling, 'Listening post revealed on Cocos Islands', *The Canberra Times*, 1 November 2013.
- **110.** Jeffrey T. Richelson, *The U.S. Intelligence Community* (New York, UNITED STATES: Taylor & Francis Group, 2015).
- **111.** National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency, 'The Allied GEOINT Enterprise', https://www. nga.mil/work-with-us/International.html.
- **112.** Peter L. Hays, "United States Military Uses of Space: Issues and Challenges," in *Space Security: Trends and Challenges*, ed. The National Institute for Defense Studies (Tokyo: The National Institute for Defense Studies, 2016), 9.
- **113.** Sandra Erwin, 'Air Force: SSA is no more; it's 'Space Domain Awareness''', *Space News*, 14 November 2019, https:// spacenews.com/air-force-ssa-is-no-more-its-space-domain-awareness/.
- **114.** Theresa Hitchens, 'New Aussie deal forwards SPACECOM commander's goal of 'persistent awareness' of the heavens', *Breaking Defence*, 5 October 2022, https:// breakingdefense.com/2022/10/new-aussiedeal-forwards-spacecom-commanders-goalof-persistent-awareness-of-the-heavens/.
- **115.** Sandra Erwin, 'Air Force: SSA is no more; it's 'Space Domain Awareness''', *Space News*, 14 November 2019, https:// spacenews.com/air-force-ssa-is-nomore-its-space-domain-awareness/.
- **116.** Richelson, The U.S. Intelligence Community.
- 117. Ibid.
- 118. Brian Weeden and Victoria Sampson (eds.), Global Counterspace Capabilities: an open source assessment, Secure World Foundation, 2022, 1-30; Theresa Hitchens, 'SPACECOM expands allied, industry cooperation: Gen. Dickinson', Breaking Defence, 28 February 2023, https://breakingdefense. com/2023/02/spacecom-expands-alliedindusty-cooperation-gen-dickinson/.
- **119.** Newsam, "Surveillance of Space in Australia."

- **120.** Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, 'Australia-United States Space Situational Awareness Partnership AUS/MIN 2010', https://www.dfat.gov.au/geo/united-states-ofamerica/ausmin/Pages/australia-united-statesspace-situational-awareness-partnership.
- **121.** Media Release, 'Space surveillance telescope is declared operational', 30 September 2022, https://www.defence.gov.au/news-events/ releases/2022-09-30/space-surveillancetelescope-declared-operational, Media Release, 'Australia's Space Surveillance Radar reaches Full Operational Capability', 7 March 2017, https://www.minister. defence.gov.au/media-releases/2017-03-07/ australias-space-surveillance-radarreaches-full-operational-capability.
- **122.** Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, 'Australia-United States Space Situational Awareness Partnership AUSMIN 2010', https://www.dfat.gov.au/geo/united-states-ofamerica/ausmin/Pages/australia-united-statesspace-situational-awareness-partnership.
- **123.** Joint Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade, 'Inquiry into the Department of Defence Annual Report 2019-20, November 2021, 8–9.
- 124. Mullinax, 'Eyes on the Sky: US, Australia collaborate to advance space superiority' Pacific Air Forces Media Centre, 5 May 2020.
- **125.** Andrew Greene, 'US Space Force eyes 'prime' Australian real estate for future warfare operations', *ABC News*, 2 December 2022, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-12-02/us-space-force-eyes-australianreal-estate-future-warfare/101724368.
- **126.** JP9360 replaces Air 3029 Phase 2, JP9350, JP9351, JP9352, JP9355 and JP9356.
- **127.** Nigel Pittaway, 'JP9360 to provide a sharp focus on space', Australian Defence Magazine, 16 December 2021, https://www.australiandefence.com. au/defence/cyber-space/jp9360-toprovide-a-sharp-focus-on-space.
- **128.** Australian Government, Defence Strategic Review, 2023, 62.
- **129.** Joint Standing Committee on Foreign

Affairs, Defence and Trade, 'Inquiry into the Department of Defence Annual Report 2019-20, November 2021, 7.

- **130.** Aaron Rognstad, 'Profiles in Space: SATCOM from Down Under', *Defence Visual Information Distribution Service*, 18 May 2021, https://www.dvidshub.net/news/396692/ profiles-space-satcom-down-under.
- 131. Senate Armed Services Committee, "Senate Armed Services Committee Advance Policy Questions for LTG James H. Dickinson, U.S. Army Nominee for Appointment to Be Commander, United States Space Command," https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/ media/doc/Dickinson_APQs_07-28-20.pdf.
- **132.** Charles Pope, 'In Australia, Raymond highlights importance of space, need for allies', 24 March 2022, https://www. spaceforce.mil/News/Article/2976586/ in-australia-raymond-highlightsimportance-of-space-need-for-allies/.
- **133.** Darren Lovett, Space power for Australia's security: grand strategy or strategy of grandeur, Air Power Development Centre, (2015); Stephen B Cook, A Potential Policy for Australian Military Space, Air Power Development Centre, (2014); Kenneth J. Drover, "Space Power: Military Imperatives in Australia's Environment," United States Air War College Research Report, (1989).
- **134.** US Space Command Public Affairs Office, 'Global Lightning exercise tests multi-domain space capabilities', 2 April 2021, https://www. spoc.spaceforce.mil/News/Article-Display/ Article/2572336/global-lightning-exercisetests-multi-domain-space-capabilities.
- **135.** US Space Command Public Affairs, 'Talisman Sabre adds a space layer to biennial exercise', 3 August 2021, https://www.spacecom. mil/Newsroom/News/Article-Display/ Article/2717430/talisman-sabre-adds-aspace-layer-to-biennial-exercise/.
- **136.** Lauren Hill, 'Schriever Wargame Concludes', 2019, https://www.schriever.spaceforce. mil/News/Article-Display/Article/1977480/ schriever-wargame-concludes/.
- 137. Interview with Harrison quoted in:

Wilson, Stover, and Tomaszewski, "Space Agenda 2021: Defense Space Partnerships: A Strategic Priority," 3.

- **138.** Theresa Hitchens, 'Allies eyeing 'niche' space capabilities for warfighting with US', *Breaking Defence*, 19 November 2021, https://breakingdefense. com/2021/11/allies-eyeing-niche-space-capabilities-for-warfighting-with-us/.
- 139. Ibid.
- **140.** Brett Biddington, "Australia's Place in Space: Historical Constraints and Future Opportunities," in *International Cooperation for the Development of Space*, ed. Langdon Morris and Kenneth Cox (Aerospace Technology Working Group, 2012), 186.
- **141.** Andrew Davies, 'Australia's WGS communications–what went wrong?' *The Strategist*, 22 September 2015 , https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/australias-wgs-communications-what-went-wrong/.
- **142.** Colin Clark, 'Lockheed wins Australia's biggest ever space contract, worth estimated \$4B AUD', *Breaking Defence*, 3 April 2023, https://breakingdefense.com/2023/04/ lockheed-wins-australias-biggest-ever-space-contract-worth-estimated-4b-aud/.
- 143. "Official Committee Hansard: Parliamentary Standing Committee on Public Works, JP2008 Phase 5B2 Wideband Satellite Capability–Satellite Ground Station– East Facilities Project" (Canberra: Parliament of Australia, September 15, 2017), 4, https:// parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/ committees/commjnt/60351f42-e69a-47ba-8ddd-f2f180205626/toc_pdf/Parliamentary%20 Standing%20Committee%20on%20 Public%20Works_2017_09_15_5550_Official. pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf.
- **144.** Department of Defence, Defending Australia in the Asia Pacific Century, 94.
- **145.** Boeing has received a contract for an eleventh satellite, to be launched in 2024.
- **146.** Memorandum of understanding between the Department of Defence of the United States of America and the Department of Defence of Australia

concerning the production, operations and support of Wideband Global Satellite Communications, 14 November 2007, 40–42

- 147. 'Australia's Quest for Sovereign SATCOM', Australian Defence Business Review, 16 March 2021, https://defense.info/ re-shaping-defense-security/2021/03/ australias-quest-for-sovereign-satcom/.
- **148.** Memorandum of understanding between the Department of Defence of the United States of America and the Department of Defence of Australia concerning the production, operations and support of Wideband Global Satellite Communications, 14 November 2007, 44.
- **149.** 'JP 2008 heading for the Projects of Concern list', Pacific Defence Reporter, 2 April 2014, https://asiapacificdefencereporter. com/jp-2008-heading-for-theprojects-of-concern-list/.
- **150.** Australian National Audit Office, '2009-10 Major Projects Report: Defence Material Organisation', Report No.17 2010-11, 2010, 286, 290, https://www.anao.gov.au/sites/default/ files/2010%2011_audit_report_no%2017.pdf.
- 151. Ibid, 286.
- **152.** 'Lockheed Martin to deliver SATCOM solution to Australia', Australian Defence Magazine, 3 April 2023, https://www.australiandefence. com.au/defence/joint/lockheed-martinto-deliver-satcom-solution-to-australia.
- **153.** Lockheed Martin, Defence Satellite Communications, https://www. lockheedmartin.com/en-au/products/ defence-satellite-communications.html.
- **154.** Sandra Erwin, 'Lockheed Martin selected by Australia for military satcom project', *Space News*, 3 April 2023, https://spacenews. com/lockheed-martin-selected-byaustralia-for-military-satcom-project/.
- **155.** Colin Clark, 'Australia opens bidding on its biggest space contract ever', *Breaking Defence*, 4 February 2022, https://breakingdefense.com/2022/02/ jp-9102-australia-opens-bidding-onits-biggest-space-contract-ever/.

- **156.** Jack Norton, 'Russia and China give Australia's space commander the need for speed', *The Strategist*, 23 March 2022, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/ russia-and-china-give-australias-spacecommander-the-need-for-speed/.
- **157.** Department of Defence Media Release, 'Defence explores options for Space Electronic Warfare', 29 July 2021, https:// www.minister.defence.gov.au/mediareleases/2021-07-29/defence-exploresoptions-space-electronic-warfare.
- **158.** Joint Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade, 'Inquiry into the Department of Defence Annual Report 2019-20, November 2021, 9.
- **159.** US Space Command Public Affairs, 'Talisman Sabre adds a space layer to biennial exercise', 3 August 2021, https://www.spacecom. mil/Newsroom/News/Article-Display/ Article/2717430/talisman-sabre-adds-aspace-layer-to-biennial-exercise/.
- **160.** Department of Defence, 'Defence Project 799', https://defence.gov.au/AGO/library/DEF_799_ Enhanced_Satellite_ISR_Capability.pdf.
- **161.** Joint Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade, 'Inquiry into the Department of Defence Annual Report 2019-20, November 2021, 13.
- **162.** Theresa Hitchens, 'With latest Rocket Lab launch, NRO and Australia strengthen allied cooperation', *Breaking Defence*, 12 July 2022 https://breakingdefense.com/2022/07/ with-latest-rocket-lab-launch-nro-and-australia-strengthen-allied-cooperation/.
- **163.** NRO, 'NROL-162', https://www. nro.gov/Launch/NROL-162/.
- 164. NRO Press Release, 'NRO & Australia DoD Successfully Launch NROL-162 from New Zealand', 13 July 2022. https://www.nro.gov/ Portals/65/documents/news/press/2022/ NROL-162%20%20Press%20Release_FINAL. pdf?ver=KIRWCj1KXFOsTcevZxu64Q%3d%3d.
- **165.** Tory Shepherd, 'US and Australia to launch second joint spy satellite from site in New Zealand' *The Guardian*, 2 August 2022.

- **166.** I am indebted to those I spoke to in the United States and Australia for kindly providing background on these points.
- **167.** Alan W Throop, 'Impactful mateship' Strengthening the US-Australia defence relationship through enhanced mutual understanding, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, May 2023.
- **168.** Wade Huntley, "The Mice That Soar: Smaller States' Perspectives on Space Weaponisation," in Securing Outer Space: International Relations Theory and the Politics of Space, ed. Natalie Bormann and Michael Sheehan (London, United Kingdom: Taylor & Francis Group, 2009), 158.
- 169. Ibid, 163.
- **170.** Wilson, Stover, and Tomaszewski, "Space Agenda 2021: Defense Space Partnerships: A Strategic Priority."
- **171.** William Greenwalt and Tom Corben, Breaking the Barriers: Reforming US Export Controls to Realise the Potential of AUKUS, United States Studies Centre, 17 May 2023, https://www.ussc.edu.au/analysis/ breaking-the-barriers-reforming-us-exportcontrols-to-realise-the-potential-of-aukus.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR



DR TRISTAN MOSS

Senior Lecturer in History at the University of New South Wales, Canberra

Dr Tristan Moss is a senior lecturer in history at the University of New South Wales, Canberra. He researches Australian space history and the history of the Australian Defence Force and is currently writing a history of Australian space activities, from 1957 to the present. He is the author of *Guarding the Periphery: The Australian Army in Papua New Guinea, 1951–75* (Cambridge University Press, 2017), and co-editor of *Beyond Combat: Australian military activity away from the battlefields* (NewSouth Books, 2018) and *Fighting Australia's Cold War: the Nexus of Strategy and Operations in a Multipolar Asia, 1945–1965* (Australian National University Press). He is also the editor of *The Foundations of Australia's Space Policy* (Griffith Asia Institute Regional Commentary, 2023).

Dr Moss has previously worked at the Australian Command and Staff College, on the Official History of Peacekeeping, Humanitarian and Post-Cold War Operations, and on the Official History of Australian Operations in Afghanistan, Iraq and East Timor at the Australian War Memorial. He is a Fulbright Senior Scholar (Fulbright Professional Scholarship in Australian-US Alliance Studies) and winner of a Discovery Early Career Researcher Award, titled 'Australia and Space: Government policy and public imagination, 1957–2021.' He is a member of the Australian Centre for Space Governance. He received his Bachelor of Arts with Honours in history and politics from the University of Melbourne and his PhD in history from the Strategic and Defence Studies Centre at the Australian National University.



UNITED STATES STUDIES CENTRE

Institute Building (H03), City Rd The University of Sydney NSW 2006 Australia +61 2 9351 7249 us-studies@sydney.edu.au

USSC.EDU.AU





